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PREFACE.














The following work was written several years since, simply as an
historical study, and with little expectation of its publication.
Recent movements in several portions of the great Christian Church
seem to indicate, however, that a record of ascetic celibacy, as
developed in the past, may not be without interest to those who are
watching the tendencies of the present.



So far as I am aware, no work of the kind exists in English
literature, and those which have appeared in the Continental
languages are almost exclusively of a controversial character. It
has been my aim to avoid polemics, and I have therefore sought
merely to state facts as I have found them, without regard to their
bearing on either side of the questions involved. As those
questions have long been the subject of ardent disputation, it has
seemed proper to substantiate every statement with a reference to
its authority.



The scope of the work is designedly confined to the enforced
celibacy of the sacerdotal class. The vast history of monachism has
therefore only been touched upon incidentally when it served to
throw light upon the rise and progress of religious asceticism. The
various celibate communities which have arisen in this country,
such as the Dunkers and Shakers, are likewise excluded from the
plan of the volume. These limitations occasion me less regret since
the appearance of M. de Montalembert’s “Monks of the West” and Mr.
W. Hepworth Dixon’s “New America,” in which the student will
probably find all that he may require on these subjects.



Besides the controversial importance of the questions connected
with Christian asceticism, it has seemed to me that a brief history
like the present might perhaps possess interest for the general
reader,  not only on
account of the influence which ecclesiastical celibacy has exerted,
directly and indirectly, on the progress of civilization, but also
from the occasional glimpse into the interior life of past ages
afforded in reviewing the effect upon society of the policy of the
church as respects the relations of the sexes. The more ambitious
historian, in detailing the intrigues of the court and the
vicissitudes of the field, must of necessity neglect the minuter
incidents which illustrate the habits, the morals, and the modes of
thought of bygone generations. From such materials a monograph like
this is constructed, and it may not be unworthy the attention of
those who deem that the life of nations does not consist
exclusively of political revolutions and military achievements.








SACERDOTAL CELIBACY.














The Latin church is the great fact which dominates the history of
modern civilization. All other agencies which moulded the destinies
of mediæval Europe were comparatively isolated or sporadic in their
manifestations. Thus in one place we may trace the beneficent
influence of commerce at work, in another the turbulent energy of
the rising Third Estate; the mortal contests of the feudal powers
with each other and with progress are waged in detached and
convulsive struggles; chivalry casts only occasional and evanescent
flashes of light amid the darkness of military barbarism;
literature seeks to gain support from any power which will
condescend to lend transitory aid to the plaything of the moment.
Nowhere do we see combined effort, nowhere can we detect a
pervading impulse, irrespective of locality or of circumstance,
save in the imposing machinery of the church establishment. This
meets us at every point, and in every age, and in every sphere of
action. In the dim solitude of the cloister, the monk is training
the minds which are to mould the destinies of the period, while his
roof is the refuge of the desolate and the home of the stranger. In
the tribunal, the priest is wrestling with the baron, and is
extending his more humane and equitable code over a jurisdiction
subjected to the caprices of feudal or customary law, as applied by
a class of ignorant and arbitrary tyrants. In the royal palace, the
hand of the ecclesiastic, visible or invisible, is guiding the helm
of state, regulating the policy of nations, and converting the
brute force of chivalry into the supple instrument of his will. In
Central Europe, lordly prelates, with the temporal power and
possessions of the highest princes, joined to the exclusive
pretensions of the church, make war and peace, and are sovereign in
all but name, owing no allegiance save to Emperors  whom they elect and Popes whose
cause they share. Far above all, the successor of St. Peter from
his pontifical throne claims the whole of Europe as his empire, and
dictates terms to kings who crouch under his reproof, or are
crushed in the vain effort of rebellion. At the other extremity of
society, the humble minister of the altar, with his delegated power
over heaven and hell, wields in cottage as in castle an authority
hardly less potent, and sways the minds of the faithful with his
right to implicit obedience. Even art offers a willing submission
to the universal mistress, and seeks the embodiment of its noblest
aspirations in the lofty poise of the cathedral spire, the rainbow
glories of the painted window, and the stately rhythm of the solemn
chant.



This vast fabric of ecclesiastical supremacy presents one of the
most curious problems which the world’s history affords. A wide and
absolute authority, deriving its force from moral power alone,
marshalling no legions of its own in battle array, but permeating
everything with its influence, walking unarmed through deadly
strife, rising with renewed strength from every prostration,
triumphing alike over the savage nature of the barbarian and the
enervated apathy of the Roman tributary, blending discordant races
and jarring nations into one great brotherhood of subjection—such
was the Papal hierarchy, a marvel and a mystery. Well is it
personified in Gregory VII., a fugitive from Rome, without a rood
of ground to call him master, a rival Pope lording it in the
Vatican, a triumphant Emperor vowed to internecine strife, yet
issuing his commands as sternly and as proudly to prince and
potentate as though he were the unquestioned suzerain of Europe,
and listened to as humbly by three-fourths of Christendom. The man
wasted away in the struggle; his death was but the accident of
time: the church lived on, and marched to inevitable victory.



The investigations of the curious can hardly be deemed misapplied
in analyzing the elements of this impalpable but irresistible
power, and in examining the causes which have enabled it to
preserve such unity of action amid such diversity of environment,
presenting everywhere by turns a solid and united front to the
opposing influences of barbarism and civilization. In detaching one
of these elements from the group, and tracing out its successive
vicissitudes, I may therefore be pardoned for thinking the subject
of sufficient interest to warrant a minuteness of detail that would
otherwise perhaps appear disproportionate.







The Janizaries of the Porte were Christian children, recruited by
the most degrading tribute which tyrannical ingenuity has invented.
Torn from their homes in infancy, every tie severed that bound them
to the world around them; the past a blank, the future dependent
solely upon the master above them; existence limited to the circle
of their comrades, among whom they could rise, but whom they could
never leave; such was the corps which bore down the bravest of the
Christian chivalry and carried the standard of the Prophet in
triumph to the walls of Vienna. Mastering at length their master,
they wrung from him the privilege of marriage; and the class in
becoming hereditary, with human hopes and fears disconnected with
the one idea of their service, no longer presented the same
invincible phalanx, and at last became terrible only to the
effeminate denizens of the seraglio. The example is instructive,
and it affords grounds for the assumption that the canon which
bound all the active ministers of the church to perpetual celibacy,
and thus created an impassable barrier between them and the outer
world, was one of the efficient instruments in creating and
consolidating both the temporal and spiritual power of the Roman
hierarchy.










I. ASCETICISM.









I.

ASCETICISM.



The most striking contrast between the Mosaic Dispensation and the
Law of Christ is the materialism of the one, and the pure
spiritualism of the other. The Hebrew prophet threatens worldly
punishments, and promises fleshly rewards: the Son of Man teaches
us to contemn the treasures of this life, and directs all our fears
and aspirations towards eternity. The exaggeration of these
teachings by the zeal of fervent disciples led to the ascetic
efforts to subjugate nature, which present so curious a feature in
religious history, and of which those concerning the relations of
the sexes form the subject of our consideration.



This special phase of asceticism was altogether foreign to the
traditions of Israel, averse as they were to all restrictions upon
the full physical development of man. Enjoying, apparently, no
conception of a future existence, the earlier Hebrews had no
incentive to sacrifice the pleasures of the world for those of a
Heaven of which they knew nothing; nor was the gross polytheism,
which the monotheistic prophets combated, of a nature to lead to
ascetic practices. The worship of Ashera—probably identical with
the Babylonian Beltis or Mylitta—undoubtedly consecrated the
sacrifice of chastity as a religious rite, and those who revered
the goddess of fertility as one of the supreme deities were not
likely to impose any restrictions on the exercise of her powers.
1 We see, indeed, in the story of Judah and
Tamar, and in the lamentation of the daughter of Jephthah, that
virginity was regarded almost as a disgrace, and that child-bearing
was considered the noblest function of woman; while the institution
of levirate marriage shows an importance attributed to descendants
in the male  line as
marked as among the Hindu Arya. The hereditary character of the
priesthood, moreover, both as vested in the original Levites, and
the later Tsadukim and Baithusin, indicates conclusively that even
among the orthodox no special sanctity attached to continence, and
that the temporary abstinence from women required of those who
handled the hallowed articles of the altar ( I. Samuel xxi.
4-5) was simply a distinction drawn between the sacerdotal
class and the laity, for in the elaborate instructions as to
uncleanness, there is no allusion made to sexual indulgence, though
the priest who had partaken of wine was forbidden to enter the
Tabernacle, and defilement arising from contact with the dead was a
disability ( Levit. x., xxi., xxii.), 2 while
the highest blessing that could be promised as a reward for
obedience to God was that “there shall not be male or female barren
among you” ( Deut. vii. 14). In fact, the only manifestation
of asceticism as a religious ordinance, prior to the Second Temple,
is seen in the vow of the Nazirites, which consisted merely in
allowing the hair to remain unshorn, in the abstinence from wine
and in avoiding the pollution arising from contact with the dead.
Slender as were these restrictions, the ordinary term of a Nazirate
was only thirty days, though it might be assumed for life, as in
the cases of Samson and Samuel; and the vows for long terms were
deemed sufficiently pleasing to God to serve as means of
propitiation, as in the case of Hannah, who thus secured her
offspring Samuel, and in that of Helena, Queen of Adiabene, who
vowed a Nazirate of seven years if her son Izaces should return in
safety from a campaign. 3 The few references to the custom in
Scripture, however, show that it was little used, and that it
exercised no visible influence over social life during the earlier
periods.



When the conquests of Cyrus released the Hebrews from captivity,
the close relations established with the Persians wrought no change
in this aspect of the Jewish faith. Mazdeism, in fact, was a
religion so wholesome and practical in its character that
asceticism could find little place among its prescribed
observances, and the strict maintenance of its priesthood in
certain families who transmitted their  sacred lore from father to son, shows that no
restrictions were placed upon the ministers of Hormadz, or
athravas, 4 though in the later period of the Achæmenian
empire, after the purity of ancient Mazdeism had become corrupted,
the priestesses of the Sun were required to observe chastity,
without necessarily being virgins. 5 With the conquests of
Alexander, however, Judaism was exposed to new influences, and was
brought into relation at once with Grecian thought and with the
subtle mysticism of India, with which intercourse became frequent
under the Greek empire. Beyond the Indus the Sankhya philosophy was
already venerable, which taught the nothingness of life, and that
the supreme good consisted in the absolute victory over all human
wants and desires. 6 Already Buddha had reduced this
philosophy into a system of religion, the professors of which were
bound to chastity—a rule impossible of observance by the world at
large, but which became obligatory upon its innumerable priests and
monks, when it spread and established itself as a church, thus
furnishing the prototype which was subsequently copied by Roman
Christianity. 7 Already Brahmanism had invented the classes of
Vanaprasthas, Sannyasis, and others—ascetics whose practices of
self-mortification anticipated and excelled all that is related of
Christian Antonys and Simeons—although the ancestor worship which
required every man to provide descendants who should keep alive the
Sraddha in honor of the Pitris of his forefathers postponed the
entrance into the life of the anchorite until after he should have
fulfilled his parental duties: 8 and we know from the
references in the Greek writers to the Hindu gymnosophists how
great an impression these customs had made upon those to whom they
were a novelty. 9 Already the Yoga system had been framed,
whereby absorption into the Godhead was to be obtained by religious
mendicancy, penances, mortifications, and the severest  severance of self from all
external surroundings. 10 All this had been
founded on the primæval doctrine of the Vedas with respect to the
virtue of Tapas, or austere religious abstraction, to which
the most extravagant powers were attributed, conferring upon its
votaries the authority of gods. 11 With all the
absurdities of these beliefs and practices, they yet sprang from a
profound conviction of the superiority of the spiritual side of
man’s nature, and if their theory of the nothingness of mortal
existence was exaggerated, yet they tended to elevate the soul, at
the expense, it must be confessed, of a regard to the duties which
man owes to society.



The influences arising from this system of religious philosophy, so
novel to the Semitic races, were tardy is making themselves felt
upon the Hebrews, but they became gradually apparent. The doctrine
of a future life with rewards and punishments, doubtless derived
from Chaldean and Mazdean sources during the Captivity and under
the Persian Empire, slowly made its way, and though opposed by the
aristocratic conservative party in power—the Tsadukim or Sadducees
(descendants of Zadoc, or just men)—it became one of the
distinctive dogmas of the Beth Sopherim or House of Scribes,
composed of religious teachers, trained in all the learning of the
day, sprung from the people, and eager to maintain their
nationality against the temporizing policy of their rulers.
12 At the breaking out of the Maccabean revolt
against Antiochus Epiphanes we find the nation divided into two
factions, the Sadducees, disposed rather to submit to the
Hellenizing tyranny of Antioch, and the Chassidim (the Assideans of
the Authorized Version), democratic reformers, ready for innovation
and prepared to die in defence of their faith. In the triumph of
the Hasmonean revolution they obtained control of the state, and in
the development of the Oral Law by the scribes, supplementing
 the Torah or Written
Law, they engrafted permanently their doctrines upon the ancestral
belief. With the tenet of spiritual immortality, there followed as
a necessary consequence the subordination of the present existence
to life hereafter, which is the direct incentive to asceticism. The
religious exaltation of the stormy period which intervened between
the liberation from Antioch and the subjugation to Rome afforded a
favorable soil for the growth of this tendency, and rendered the
minds of the devout accessible to the influences both of Eastern
and of Western speculation. How powerful eventually became the
latter upon the Alexandrian Jews may be estimated from the
mysticism of Philo.



With their triumph over Antioch, the name of the Chassidim
disappears as that of an organized party, and in its place we find
those of two factions or sects—the Perushim (Pharisees) or
Separatists, who maintained an active warfare, temporal and
theological, with the Sadducees, and the Essenes, mystics, who
bound themselves by vows, generally including the Nazirate, and
withdrew from active life for the benefit of spiritual growth and
meditation.



The Essenes cultivated the soil and sometimes even lived in cities,
but often dwelt as anchorites, using no artificial textures as
clothing, and no food save what was spontaneously produced. They
mostly practised daily ablutions and admitted neophytes to their
society by the rite of baptism after a novitiate of a year,
followed by two years of probation. Among those who did not live as
hermits, property was held in common, and marriage was abstained
from, and it is to this latter practice doubtless that reference
was made by Christ in the text “There be eunuchs which have made
themselves eunuchs for the kingdom of heaven’s sake.” The Essenes
enjoyed high consideration among the people; their teachings were
listened to with respect, and they were regarded as especially
favored with the gifts of divination and prophecy. There can be no
doubt that John the Baptist was an Essene; James of Jerusalem,
brother of Jesus, was a Nazirite and probably an Essene, and Christ
himself may reasonably be regarded as trained in the principles of
the sect. His tendencies all lay in that direction, and it is
observable that while he is unsparing in his denunciations of the
Scribes, and Pharisees, and Sadducees, he never utters a word of
condemnation of the Essenes. 13







It is thus easy to understand the refined spirituality of Christ’s
teachings, and the urgency with which he called the attention of
man from the gross temptations of earth to the higher things which
should fit him for the inheritance of eternal life. Yet his
profound wisdom led him to forbear from enjoining even the
asceticism of the Essenes. He allowed a moderate enjoyment of the
gifts of the Creator; and when he sternly rebuked the Scribes and
Pharisees for imposing, in their development of the Oral Law,
burdens upon men not easily to be borne by the weakness of human
nature, he was far indeed from seeking to render obligatory, or
even to recommend, practices which only the fervor of fanaticism
could render endurable. No teacher before him had ventured to form
so lofty a conception of the marriage-tie. It was an institution of
God himself whereby man and wife became one flesh. “What therefore
God hath joined together let not man put asunder;” and though he
refrained from condemning abstention from wedlock, he regarded it
as possible only to those whose exceptional exaltation of
temperament might enable them to overcome the instincts and
passions of humanity. 14



When the broad proselyting views and untiring energy of Paul, the
apostle of the Gentiles, were brought to bear upon the little
circle of mourning disciples, it was inevitable that a rupture
should take place. No one in the slightest degree familiar with the
spirit of Judaism at that day can have difficulty in understanding
how those who still regarded themselves as Jews, who looked upon
their martyr, not as the Son of God, but, in the words of Peter, as
“Jesus of Nazareth, a man approved of God among you, by miracles
and wonders and signs which God did by him in the midst of you,”
and who held, as is urged in the Epistle of James, firmly to their
Master’s injunction to preserve every jot and tittle of the Law,
should regard with growing distrust and distaste the activity of
the Pharisee Paul, who, like other Pharisees, was ready to
encompass land and sea to gain one proselyte, and, more than this,
was prepared to throw down the exclusive barriers of the Law in
order to invite all mankind to share in the glad tidings of
Salvation. 15 The division came in time, and as the
Gentile church spread and flourished, it stigmatized as  heretics those who adhered
to the simple monotheistic reformed Judaism which Christ had
taught. These became known as the Ebionim, or Poor Men, Essenes,
and others, who followed Christ as a prophet inspired by God, who
accepted all of the apostles save Paul, whom they regarded as a
transgressor of the Law, holding their property in common, honoring
virginity rather than marriage, but uttering no precept upon the
subject, and observing the Written Law with rigid accuracy. They
maintained a quiet existence for four centuries, making no
progress, but exciting no antagonism save on the part of
vituperative heresiologists, whose denunciations, however, contain
no rational grounds for regarding them otherwise than as the
successors of the original followers of Christ. 16



Meanwhile, Pauline Christianity, launched on the tumultuous
existence of the Gentile world, had adapted itself to the passions
and ambitions of men, had availed itself both of their strength and
of their weakness, and had become a very different creed from that
which had been taught around the Sea of Galilee, and had seen its
teacher expiate on Calvary his revolt against the Oral Law. In its
gradual transformation through the ages, from Essenic and Ebionic
simplicity to the magnificent sacerdotalism of the Innocents and
Gregories, it has felt itself bound to find or make, in its
earliest records, some precedent for every innovation, and
accordingly its ardent polemics in modern times have endeavored to
prove that the celibacy of its ministers was, if not absolutely
ordained, at least practised from the earliest period. Much
unnecessary logic and argument have been spent upon this subject
since the demand which arose for clerical marriage at the
Reformation forced the champions of the church to find scriptural
authority for the canon which enjoins celibacy. The fact is that
prior to the sixteenth century the fathers of the church had no
scruple in admitting that in primitive times the canon had no
existence and the custom was not observed. The reader may therefore
well be spared a disquisition upon a matter which may be held to be
self-evident, and be contented with a brief reference to some of
the authorities of the church who, prior to the Reformation,  admitted that in primitive
times marriage was freely permitted to the ministers of Christ.



No doctor of the church did more than St. Jerome to impose the rule
of celibacy on its members, yet even he admits that at the
beginning there was no absolute injunction to that effect; and he
endeavors to apologize for the admission by arguing that infants
must be nourished with milk and not with solid food. 17
In the middle of the eleventh century, during the controversy
between Rome and Constantinople, Rome had no scruple in admitting
that the celebrated text of St. Paul ( I. Cor. ix. 5) meant
that the apostles were married, though subsequent commentators have
exhausted so much ingenuity in explaining it away. 18
A century later Gratian, the most learned canonist of his time, in
the “Decretum,” undertaken at the request of the papal court, which
has ever since maintained its position as the standard of the canon
law, felt no hesitation in admitting that, before the adoption of
the canon, marriage was everywhere undisturbed among those in
orders, as it continued to be in the Greek church. 19
The reputation of St. Thomas Aquinas as a theologian was as
unquestioned as that of Gratian as a canonist, and the Angelic
Doctor admitted as freely as the canon lawyer that compulsory
celibacy was an innovation on the rules of the primitive church,
which he endeavors to explain by an argument contradictory to that
of St. Jerome, for he says that the greater sanctity of the earlier
Christians rendered them superior to the asceticism requisite to
the purity of a degenerate age, even as no modern warrior could
emulate the exploit of Samson in throwing himself amid a hostile
army with no other weapon than a jaw-bone. He even admits, what
other authorities have denied, that Christ required no separation
between St. Peter and his wife. 20 There were in the
thirteenth and fourteenth centuries few more learned men than
Giraldus Cambrensis, whose orthodoxy was unquestioned, and who, as
Archdeacon of St. David’s, vigorously sought to enforce the rule of
continence upon his recalcitrant clergy. Yet in a strenuous
exhortation to them to mend the error of their ways in this
respect, he admits that clerical celibacy has no scriptural or
apostolic warrant. 21 That this was universally admitted at
the time is manifested by Alfonso the Wise, of Castile, about the
middle of  the
thirteenth century, asserting the fact in the most positive manner,
while forbidding marriage to the priests of his dominions, in the
code known as Las Siete Partidas. 22



Gerson, indeed, who, like most of the ecclesiastics of his time,
attributes to the Council of Nicæa the introduction of celibacy,
seems inclined to justify the change assumed to have been then
made, by alluding to the forged donation of Constantine. That the
temporalities of the church could only be entrusted to men cut off
from family ties was an axiom in his day, and though he does not
himself draw the conclusion, he clearly regarded the supposed
accession to the landed estates of the church as a satisfactory
explanation of the prohibition of marriage to its ministers in the
fourth century. 23 Shortly afterwards, Pius II., one of the
most learned of the popes, had no scruple in admitting that the
primitive church was administered by a married clergy. 24
Just before the Reformation, Geoffroi Boussard, dean of the faculty
of theology of Paris, published, in 1505, a dissertation on
priestly continence, in which he positively assumes, as the basis
of his argument, that the use of marriage was universally permitted
to those in holy orders, from the time of Christ to that of
Siricius and Innocent I.; and this may be assumed to be the opinion
of the University of Paris, for Boussard formally submitted his
tract to that body, and its approbation is to be found in the fact
that he was subsequently elevated to its chancellorship, and was
sent as its delegate to the Council of Pisa. 25



Even after the Reformation, unexceptionable orthodox authority is
found to the same effect. In 1564, Pius IV. admitted it in an
epistle to the German princes, and explained it by the necessity of
the times. 26 Zaccaria, probably the most learned of
Catholic polemics on the subject, endeavors to reconcile his belief
in the Apostolic origin of clerical celibacy with the indubitable
practice of the primitive church, by suggesting that while the
Apostles commanded the  observance of the rule by the clergy in general, yet
in special cases they discreetly dispensed with it to avoid greater
scandals; and that with the gradual increase of these dispensations
the clergy came at length to assume the indulgence as a matter of
course without asking for special licenses. 27
More logical is the argument brought forward by a priest named
Taillard, resisting in 1842 some efforts made to introduce priestly
marriage in Prussian Poland. He coolly reasons that if celibacy was
not enforced in the primitive church, it ought to have been—“if the
celibacy of the priesthood be not from the beginning of
Christianity, it ought to have been there, for, as our holy
religion comes from God, it should contain in itself all the means
possible to elevate the nations to the highest point of liberty and
happiness.” 28
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II.

THE ANTE-NICENE CHURCH.



Although no thought existed in the mind of Paul, and of his
co-laborers in founding the church of the Gentiles, of prohibiting
to his disciples the institution of marriage, there was a distinct
flavor of asceticism in some of his teachings, which might readily
serve as a warrant to those whose zeal was greater than their
discretion, to mortify the flesh in this as in other ways. The
Apostle, while admitting that the Lord had forbidden the separation
of husband and wife, said of the unmarried and widowers:




“It is good for them if they abide even as I. But if they cannot
contain let them marry, for it is better to marry than to burn.”





And though in one passage he seems to indicate a belief that woman
could only be saved by maternity from the punishment incurred by
the disobedience of Eve, in another he formally declares that “he
that giveth her in marriage doeth well; but he that giveth her not
in marriage doeth better,” thus showing a marked preference for the
celibate state, in which the devout could give themselves up wholly
to the service of the Lord. 29



The Apostle’s discussion of these subjects shows that already there
had commenced a strong ascetic movement, raising questions which he
found hard to answer, without on the one hand repressing the ardor
of serviceable disciples, and on the other, imposing burdens on
neophytes too grievous to be borne. He foresaw that the former
would soon run beyond the bounds of reason, and he condemned in
advance the heresies which should forbid marriage; 30
but that the tendency of the faithful lay in that direction was
inevitable. In those times, no one would join the infant church who
did not regard the things of earth as vile in comparison with the
priceless treasures 
of heaven, and the more fervent the conviction, the more it was apt
to find expression in mortifying the flesh and purchasing salvation
by the sacrifice of passions and affections. Such especially would
be the tendency of the stronger natures which lead their fellows;
and the admiration of the multitude for their superior virtue and
fortitude would soon invest them with a reputation for holiness
which would render them doubly influential.



There was much, indeed, in the teaching of the church, and in its
relations with the Gentiles, to promote and strengthen this
tendency. The world into which Christianity was born was hopelessly
corrupt. Licentiousness, probably, has never been more defiant than
amid the splendors of the early Empire. The gossip of Suetonius and
the denunciations of Juvenal depict a society in which purity was
scarce understood, and in which unchastity was no sin and hardly
even a reproach. To reclaim such a population needed a new system
of morality, and it is observable that in the New Testament
particular stress is laid upon the avoidance of fornication,
especially after the faith had begun to spread beyond the
boundaries of Judea. The early Christians thus were a thoroughly
puritan sect, teaching by example as well as by precept, and their
lives were a perpetual protest against the license which reigned
around them. 31 It therefore was natural that converts,
after their eyes were opened to the hideous nature of the
prevailing vices, should feel a tendency to plunge into the other
extreme, and should come to regard even the lawful indulgence of
human instincts as a weakness to be repressed. Civilization,
indeed, owes too much to the reform which Christianity rendered
possible in the relations of the sexes, for us to condemn too
severely even the extravagances into which it was sometimes
betrayed.



That it was becoming not uncommon for Christians to follow a
celibate life is shown by various passages in the early fathers.
St. Ignatius alludes to abstinence from marriage in honor of God as
a matter not uncommon, but which was wholly voluntary and to be
practised in humility and secrecy, for the virtue of continence
would be much more than counterbalanced by the sin of pride.
32 The  Apologists, Justin Martyr about the year 150,
Athenagoras about 180, and Minucius Felix about 200, all refer to
the chastity and sobriety which characterized the sect, the
celibacy practised by some members, and the single marriage of
others, of which the sole object was the securing of offspring and
not the gratification of the passions. Athenagoras, indeed,
condemns the exaggerations of asceticism in terms which show that
already they had made their appearance among the more ardent
disciples, but that they were strongly disapproved by the wiser
portion of the Church. Origen seems to regard celibacy as rather
springing from a desire to serve God without the interruptions
arising from the cares of marriage than from asceticism, and does
not hesitate to condemn those who abandoned their wives even from
the highest motives. 33 The impulse towards asceticism,
however, was too strong to be resisted. Zealots were not wanting
who boldly declared that to follow the precepts of the Creator was
incompatible with salvation, as though a beneficent God should
create a species which could only preserve its temporal existence
by forfeiting its promised eternity. Ambitious men were to be found
who sought notoriety or power by the reputation to be gained from
self-denying austerities, which brought to them followers and
believers venerating them as prophets. Philosophers were there,
also, who, wearied with the endless speculations of Pythagorean and
Platonic mysticism, sought relief in the practical morality of the
Gospel, and perverted the simplicity of its teachings by
interweaving with it the subtle philosophy of the schools,
producing an apparent intoxication which plunged them either into
the grossest sensuality or the most rigorous asceticism. Such were
Julian Cassianus, Saturnilus, Marcion, the founder of the
Marcionites, Tatianus, the heresiarch of the Encratitians, and the
unknown authors of a crowd of sects which, under the names of
Abstinentes, Apotactici, Excalceati, etc., practised various forms
of self-mortification, and denounced marriage as a deadly sin.
34 Such, on the other hand, were Valentinus
and Prodicus who originated the mystic libertinism of the Gnostics;
Marcus, whose followers, the  Marcosians, were accused of advocating the most
disgusting practices, Carpocrates who held that the soul was
obliged to have experience of all manner of evil before it could be
elevated to God; Basilides whose sectaries honored the passions as
emanating from the Creator, and taught that their impulses were to
be followed. Even the Ebionites did not escape the taint, if
Epiphanius is to be believed; and there was also a sect advocating
promiscuous intercourse, to whom the name of Nicolites was given in
memory of the story of Nicholas, the deacon of the primitive
church, who offered to his fellow-disciples the wife whom he was
accused of loving with too exclusive a devotion—a sect which
merited the reproof of St. John, and which has a special interest
for us because in the eleventh century all who opposed clerical
celibacy were branded with its name, thus affording to the
sacerdotal party the inestimable advantage of stigmatizing their
antagonists with an opprobrious epithet of the most damaging
character, and of invoking the authority of the Apocalypse for
their destruction. 35



The church was too pure to be led astray by the libertinism of the
latter class of heresiarchs. The time had not yet come for the
former, and men who, in the thirteenth century, might perhaps have
founded powerful orders, and have been reverenced by the Christian
world as new incarnations of Christ, were, through their
anachronism, stigmatized as heretics, and expelled from the
communion of the faithful. Still, their religious fervor and
rigorous virtue had a gradually increasing influence in stimulating
the development of the ascetic principle, if not in the
acknowledged dogmas, at all events, in the practice of the church,
as may be seen when, towards the close of the second century,
Dionysius of Corinth finds himself obliged to reprove Pinytus,
Bishop of Gnosus, for endeavoring to render celibacy compulsory
among his flock, to the manifest danger of those whose virtue was
less austere. 36 In all this, unquestionably, the ascetic
ideas of the East had much to do, and these were chiefly
represented by Buddhism, which, since the reign of Asoka, in the
third century B.C., had been the dominant religion of India. A
curious allusion in St. Jerome to Buddha’s having been born of a
virgin, 37  shows a familiarity with details of Buddhist belief
which presupposes a general knowledge of that faith; and though the
divinized Maya, wife of Suddhodana, is not absolutely described as
a virgin in eastern tradition, yet she and her husband had taken a
vow of continence before Buddha, from the Tushita heaven, to fulfil
his predestined salvation of mankind and establishment of the
kingdom of righteousness, had selected her as the vehicle of his
incarnation. Much in the legend of his birth, of the miracles which
attended it, of his encounter with the Tempter, and other details
of his life, is curiously suggestive of the source whence sprang
the corresponding legend of the life of Christ, more particularly
as related in the pseudo-gospels. 38 Not only this, but
many of the observances of Latin Christianity can scarce be
explained save by derivation from Buddhism, such as monasticism,
the tonsure, the use of rosaries, confession, penance, and
absolution, the sign of the cross, relic-worship, and miracles
wrought by relics, the purchase of salvation by gifts to the
church, pilgrimages to sacred places, etc. etc. Even the nimbus
which in sacred art surrounds the head of holy personages, is to be
found in the sculptures of the Buddhist Topes, and the Sangreal, or
Holy Cup of the Last Supper, which was the object of lifelong quest
by the Christian knight, is but the Patra or begging-dish of
Buddha, which was the subject of many curious legends. 39
It is no wonder that when the good Jesuit missionaries of the
sixteenth century found among the heathen of Asia so much of what
they were familiar with at home, they could not decide whether it
was the remains of a preëxisting Catholicism, or whether Satan, to
damn irrevocably the souls of men, had parodied and travestied the
sacred mysteries and 
ceremonies, and introduced them in those distant regions. 40
We are therefore safe in ascribing to Buddhist beliefs at least a
portion of the influence which led the church into the
extravagances of asceticism.



The first official manifestation of this growing tendency, applied
to the relations of the sexes, is to be seen in the legislation
with regard to second marriages. In the passages alluded to above
from Athenagoras and Minucius Felix, the fact is referred to that
second marriages were already regarded as little better than
adulterous, while Justin Martyr denounces them as sinful, in spite
of the permission so freely granted by St. Paul for such unions.
41 Though this opinion was branded by the
church as heretical when it was elevated into an article of belief
by the Montanists and Cathari, or Puritans, and though even the
eminence and piety of Tertullian could not save him from
excommunication when he embraced the doctrine, yet the orthodox
came very near accepting it, for the Council of Neocæsarea, in 314,
forbade priests from honoring with their presence the festivities
customary on such occasions, as those who married a second time
were subject to penance, and that of Laodicea, in 352, deemed it a
matter of indulgence to admit to communion those who contracted
such unions, after they had redeemed their fault by fasting and
prayer for a certain time—a principle repeated by innumerable
councils during the succeeding centuries. So far did this prejudice
extend that as late as 484 we find the Pope, St. Gelasius, obliged
to remind the faithful that such marriages are not to be refused to
laymen. 42 It is by no means impossible that this
opposition to repeated wedlock may have arisen, or perhaps have
been intensified, by a similar feeling which existed among the
Pagans, at least with regard to the second marriages of women.
Moreover, in Rome the Flamen Dialis was restricted to a single
marriage with a virgin, and such was the strictness with which this
was observed that as the assistance of the  Flaminica, his wife, was necessary to the
performance of some religious rites, he was obliged to resign when
left a widower. 43



Although the church forbore to prohibit absolutely the repetition
of matrimony among the laity, it yet, at an early though uncertain
period, imitated the rule enforced on the Flamen Dialis, and
rendered it obligatory on the priesthood, thus for the first time
drawing a distinct line of separation between the great body of the
faithful and those who officiated as ministers of Christ. It thus
became firmly and irrevocably established that no “digamus” or
husband of a second wife was admissible to holy orders. As early as
the time of Tertullian we find the rule formally expressed by him,
and he even assures us that the whole structure of the church was
based upon the single marriages of its ministers. Indeed, the holy
rites came to be regarded as so entirely incompatible with
repetition of wedlock that the Council of Elvira, in 305, while
admitting that in cases of extreme necessity a layman might
administer baptism, is careful to specify that he must not be a
“digamus.” 44



Yet this restriction on the priesthood was not easily enforced, and
already we begin to hear the complaints, which have followed
uninterruptedly for more than fifteen hundred years, of the evasion
or disregard of the regulations whereby the church has sought to
repress the irrepressible instincts of humanity. In the early part
of the third century Hippolytus, Bishop of Portus, in his
enumeration of the evil ways of Pope Calixtus, taxes the pontiff
with admitting to the priesthood men who had been married twice,
and even thrice, and with permitting priests to marry while in
orders. Even the great apostle of celibacy, St. Jerome, expresses
surprise that Oceanus should object to Carterius, a Spanish bishop,
on the ground that he had had a wife before baptism, and a second
one after admission to the church. The world, he adds, is full of
such prelates, not only in the lower orders but in the episcopate,
the digamous members of which exceed in number the three hundred
prelates lately assembled at the Council of Rimini. Yet this was
the formal rule of the church as enunciated in the Apostolic
Constitutions and Canons—bodies of ecclesiastical law not included,
indeed, in the canon of Scripture, but yet so  venerable that their origin was
already lost sight of, and they were everywhere received as
authoritative expositions of primitive discipline. 45



The introduction of this entering-wedge is easily explicable. St.
Paul had specified the monogamic condition—“unius uxoris vir”—as a
prerequisite to the diaconate, priesthood, and episcopate, and the
temper of the times was such as to lead irresistibly to this being
taken in its literal sense, rather than to adopt the more rational
view that it was intended to exclude those among the Gentiles who
indulged in the prevalent vice of concubinage, or who among the
Jews had fallen into the sin of polygamy—or those among either race
who had taken advantage, either before or after conversion, of the
disgraceful laxity prevalent with regard to divorces, for, as we
learn from Origen, the rule was by no means obeyed which forbade a
divorced person to marry during the lifetime of the other spouse.
46



When once this principle was fairly established, and when at the
same time the efforts of the Montanists to render it binding on the
whole body of Christian believers had failed, a distinction was
enforced between the clergy and the laity, as regards the
marriage-tie, which gave to the former an affectation of sanctity,
and which was readily capable of indefinite expansion. It is
therefore easy to comprehend the revival, which shortly followed,
of the old Levitical rule requiring the priesthood to marry none
but virgins—a rule which was early adopted, though it took long to
establish it in practice, for  as late as 414 we find Innocent I. complaining that
men who had taken widows to wife were even elevated to the
episcopate, and Leo I. devoted several of his epistles to its
enforcement. 47 A corollary to this speedily followed,
which required a priest whose wife was guilty of adultery to put
her away, since further commerce with her rendered him unfit for
the functions of his office; and this again, as subsequent
authorities were careful to point out, afforded a powerful reason
for requiring absolute celibacy on the part of the clergy, for, in
view of the fragility of the sex, no man could feel assured that he
was not subject to this disability, nor could the faithful be
certain that his ministrations were not tainted with irregularity.
48 We thus reach the state of ecclesiastical
discipline at the close of the third century, as authoritatively
set forth in the Apostolical Constitutions and Canons—bishops and
priests allowed to retain the wives which they may have had before
ordination, but not to marry in orders; the lower grades, deacons,
subdeacons, etc., allowed to marry after entering the church; but
all were to be husbands of but one wife, who must be neither a
widow, a divorced woman, nor a concubine. 49



Meanwhile, public opinion had moved faster than the canons. Ascetic
sects multiplied and increased, and the highest authorities in the
church could not always resist the contagion. A fresh incitement,
indeed, had been found in the neo-platonic philosophy which arose
in the beginning of the third century. Ammonius Saccas, its
founder, was a Christian, though not altogether orthodox, and his
two most noted disciples, Origen and Plotinus, fairly illustrate
the influence which his doctrines had upon both the Christian and
the Pagan world. As to the latter, neo-platonism borrowed from
Christian and Indian as well as Greek philosophy, evolving out of
them all a system of elevated mysticism in which the senses and the
appetites were to be controlled as severely almost as in the
Sankhya and Buddhist schools. Commerce between the sexes was
denounced as a pollution degrading to the soul, and the best
offering which a worshipper could bring to the Deity was a soul
absolutely free from all trace of passion. 50
Although neo-platonism engaged in a hopeless  struggle to stay the advancing tide of
Christianity, and thus became its most active opponent, yet the
lofty asceticism which it inculcated could not be without influence
upon its antagonists, were it only through inflaming the emulation
of those who were already predisposed to regard the mortification
of the flesh as a means of raising the soul to communion with God.
51



How these motives worked upon an ardent and uncompromising
temperament is seen in the self-sacrifice of Origen, showing how
absorbing was the struggle, and how intense was the conviction that
nature must be conquered at all hazards and by any practicable
means, although he himself afterwards condemned this practical
rendering of the text ( Matt. xix. 12) on which it was
founded. Origen was by no means the first who had sought in this
way to gain the kingdom of heaven, for he alludes to it as a matter
by no means unexampled, and before him Justin Martyr had chronicled
with approbation a similar case. In fact, there is said to have
been an obscene sect which under the name of Valesians followed the
practice and procured proselytes by inflicting forcible mutilation
upon all who were unhappy enough to fall into their hands; and
though their date and locality are unknown to those who allude to
them, it would be rash, in view of similar eccentricities existing
in more modern times, to pronounce them wholly apocryphal. The
repeated prohibitions of the practice, in the canons of the
succeeding century, show how difficult it was to eradicate the
belief that such self-immolation was an acceptable offering to a
beneficent Creator. Sextus Philosophus, an ascetic author of the
third century, whose writings long passed current under the name of
Pope Sixtus II., did not hesitate openly to advocate it, and though
his arguments were regarded as heretical by the church, they were
at least as logical as the practical application given to the texts
commonly cited in defence of the prohibition of marriage. 52







Not all, however, who sought the praise or the merits of austerity
were prepared to pay such a price for victory in the struggle with
themselves. Enthusiastic spirits, exalted with the prospect of
earthly peace and heavenly rewards promised to those who should
preserve the purity of virginity and live abstracted from the cares
and pleasures of family life, frequently took the vow of continence
which had already become customary. This vow as yet was purely
voluntary. It bound those who assumed it only during their own
pleasure, nor were they during its continuance, in any way
segregated from the world. So untrammelled, indeed, were their
actions that Cyprian is forced to rebuke the holy virgins for
frequenting the public baths in which both sexes indiscriminately
exposed themselves, and he does not hesitate to attribute to this
cause much of the ruin and dishonor of its votaries which afflicted
the church. 53 Yet, this was by no means the severest
trial to which many of them subjected their constancy. Perhaps it
was to court spiritual martyrdom and to show to their admirers a
virtue robust enough to endure the most fiery trials, perhaps it
was that they found too late that they had overestimated their
strength, and that existence was a burden without the society of
some beloved object—but, whatever may have been the motive, it
became a frequent custom to associate themselves with congenial
souls of the other sex, and form Platonic unions in which they
aspired to maintain the purity which they had vowed to God. At the
best, the sensible members of the church were scandalized by these
performances, which afforded so much scope for the mockery of the
heathen; but scandal frequently was justified, for Nature often
asserted her 
outraged rights to the shame and confusion of the hapless votaries
of an artificial and superhuman perfection. Tertullian does not
hesitate to assert that the desire of enjoying the reputation of
virginity led to much secret immorality, the effects of which were
concealed by resort to infanticide. 54 Cyprian chronicles,
not with surprise but sorrow, the numerous instances which he had
known of ruin resulting to those who had so fatally miscalculated
their power of resistance: with honest indignation he denounces the
ecclesiastics who abandoned themselves to practices which, if not
absolutely criminal, were brutally degrading: and with a degree of
common-sense hardly to be looked for in so warm an admirer of the
perfection of virginity, he advises that those whose weakness
rendered doubtful the strict observance of their vows should return
to the world and satisfy their longings in legitimate marriage.
55 The heresiarch Paul of Samosata affords,
perhaps, the most conspicuous example of the extent to which these
and similar practices were sometimes carried, and in condemning
him, the good fathers of the Council of Antioch lamented the
general prevalence of the evils thence arising. 56
Cyprian’s prudent consideration for the weakness of human nature
was as yet shared by the ecclesiastical authorities. In the order
of widows professed, which was recognized by the early church, the
Apostolic Constitutions enjoin that none should be admitted below
the age of sixty, in order to avoid the danger of their infringing
their vows by a second marriage, but the writer is careful to add
that such a marriage is not to be condemned for itself, but only on
account of the falsehood which it occasioned. These widows and
virgins were supported out of the tithes of the church, and were,
therefore, necessarily subjected to its control, so that it is
perfectly evident that there was nothing irrevocable in the vows
wherewith they were bound. The change is marked by the end of the
century, when widows who thus forsook their order were
unrelentingly and irrevocably condemned, deprived of communion, and
expelled from social intercourse. 57



While the Christian world was thus agitated with the speculative
 doctrines and
practical observances of so many enthusiasts, heretical and
orthodox, who seemed to regard the relations between the sexes as
the crucial test and most trustworthy exponent of religious ardor,
a new dogma arose in the East and advanced with a rapidity which
shows how much progress the ascetic spirit had already made, and
how ripe were the unsettled minds of zealots to welcome whatever
system of belief promised to trample most ruthlessly upon nature,
and to render the path of salvation inaccessible to all save those
capable of the sternest self-mortification. Towards the end of the
third century, the Persian Manes made his advent in the Empire,
proclaiming himself as the Paraclete and as a new and higher
Apostle. Though his career as an envoy of Christ was stoutly
resisted by the orthodox, and though, after a chequered life, he
was flayed alive, and his followers in Persia were slaughtered by
Varahran I., 58 his western disciples were more fortunate,
and the hateful name of Manichæan acquired a sinister notoriety
which maintained its significance for a thousand years. His system
was a compound of several faiths, and though it failed in its
comprehensive design to bring all mankind together in one form of
belief, it yet had features which won for it the enthusiastic
adhesion of men of diverse races. The way was already prepared for
its reception among both Gentiles and Christians by the prevalence
on the one hand of the Mithraic worship, and on the other of
Gnosticism. The Dualistic theory was attractive to those who were
disheartened in the vain attempt to reconcile the existence of evil
with an omnipotent and all-merciful Creator; the Platonic identity
of the soul with the Godhead was a recommendation to the schoolmen;
the Brahmanical and Buddhist views as to abstinence from meat and
marriage won adherents among the remains of the ascetic sects, and
were acceptable even to those among the orthodox who were yielding
to the increasing influence of asceticism. The fierce temporal
persecution of the still Pagan emperors, and the unavailing
anathemas of the church, as yet confined to mere spiritual
censures, seemed only to give fresh impetus to the proselyting
energy of the Elect, and to scatter the seed more widely among the
faithful. After this period we hear but little of the earlier
ascetic heresies; 
the system of Manes, as moulded by his followers, was so much more
complete, that it swallowed up its prototypes and rivals, and
concentrated upon itself the vindictiveness of a combined church
and state. So thorough was this identification that in 381 an edict
of Theodosius the Great directed against the Manichæans assumes
that the sects of Encratitæ, Apotactitæ, Hydroparastitæ, and
Saccofori were merely nominal disguises adopted to elude detection.
59



That Manichæism, in fact, exercised a substantial influence over
orthodoxy is shown in other directions besides that of asceticism.
It can scarce be doubted that the expansion of the penitential
remission of sins into the system of purchasable indulgences
received a powerful impulsion from the precedent set by Manes; and
the denunciations of Ephraem Syrus form a fitting precursor to
those of Luther. In the same way the Eucharist was diverted from
its original form of a substantial meal—one of the means by which
the charity of the church was administered to the poor—into the
symbolical wafer and wine which assimilated it so closely to the
Izeshne sacrifice, the most frequent Mazdean rite, and one which,
like the Mass, was customarily performed for the benefit of
departed souls. 60 Manes, in combining Mazdeism with
Christianity, had adopted the Eucharist in the Mazdean form, and
had confined the use of the cup to the priesthood; and this lay
communion in one element became so well recognized as a test of
Manichæism that Leo the Great ordered the excommunication of all
who received the sacrament after that fashion. 61
It may therefore be remarked as a curious coincidence that when
Manichæism was revived by the Albigenses, in the eleventh and
twelfth centuries, the church, which until then had preserved its
ancient custom, adopted the lay communion in one element and
adhered to it so rigidly that, as we shall see hereafter, not even
the dread of the Hussite schism nor the earnest requests of those
 who remained
faithful during the perils of the Reformation, could induce it to
grant the cup to the laity. Lay communion in one element drew a
line of distinction between the priest and his flock which the
former would not willingly abandon.



Although, in the region of asceticism, the church might not be
willing to adopt the Manichæan doctrine that man’s body is the work
of the Evil Principle, and that the Soul as partaking of the
substance of God was engaged in an eternal war with it, and should
thus abuse and mortify it 62, yet the general
tendencies of the religious enthusiasm of the time made the
practical result common to all, and there can be no doubt that the
spreading belief in Manes exercised a powerful influence in
accelerating the progress of orthodox asceticism. The fact that as
yet the church was persecuted and had no power of imposing its yoke
on others bound it to the necessity of maintaining its character
for superior sanctity and virtue; and ardent believers could not
afford to let themselves be outdone by heretics in the austerities
which were popularly received as the conclusive evidence of
religious sincerity. We may therefore easily imagine a rivalry in
asceticism which, however unconscious, may yet have powerfully
stimulated the stern and unbending souls of such men as St. Antony,
Malchus, and Hilarion, even as Tertullian, after combating the
errors of Montanus, adopted and exaggerated his ascetic heresies.
It would be easy to show from the hagiologies how soon the church
virtually assented to the Manichæan notion that the body was to be
mortified and macerated as the only mode of triumphing in the
perennial struggle with the evil principle, but this would be
foreign to our subject. It is sufficient for us here to indicate
how narrowly in process of time she escaped from adopting
practically, if not theoretically, the Manichæan condemnation of
marriage. This is clearly demonstrated by the writings of the
orthodox Fathers, who in their extravagant praise of virginity
could not escape from decrying wedlock. It was stigmatized as the
means of transmitting and perpetuating original sin, an act which
necessarily entailed sin on its participants, and one which at best
could only look for mercy and pardon and be allowed only on
sufferance. It is therefore not surprising if those who were not
prepared to join in the progress of asceticism should habitually
stigmatize the mortifications of their  more enthusiastic brethren as Manichæism in
spirit if not in name. Jovinian, it would seem, did not neglect
this ready means of attack; nor was he alone, for Jerome complains
that the worldly and dissolute sheltered themselves behind the same
excuse, and derided as Manichæans all who were pallid and faint
from maceration and fasting. 63 The comparison,
indeed, became a not untruthful one, when the Christian and the
heretic both adopted the plan of restricting their sacred class
from the pleasures of the world—when the Manichæan Elect, who
remained unmarried and fasted upon vegetable food, were equivalent
to the priesthood, while the Auditors, to whom a larger liberty was
allowed, represented the orthodox laity. It is by no means
improbable that the tenets of the Manichæans have been exaggerated
by their opponents in controversy, and that in process of time,
when the church became avowedly ascetic, there was practically
little difference on this point between Manichæism and Orthodoxy.
St. Augustin, indeed, represents the Manichæan Faustus as arguing
that both in doctrine and practice his sect only followed the
example of the church. He ridicules the idea that it could prohibit
marriage, and asserts positively that it only encouraged those who
manifested a desire to persevere in continence. If this is to be
received as an authentic exposition of Manichæan principles, it
will be seen that the church was not long in outstripping the
heretics. 64



In fact, even as early as the time of Cyprian, that saint, in
allusion to the parable of the sower, had rated the comparative
merits of martyrdom to virginity as one hundred to sixty; while,
after martyrdom had gone out of fashion, St. Patrick, in the fifth
century, undertook a more elaborate classification in which bishops
and doctors of the church, monks and virgins, were rated at one
hundred, ecclesiastics in general and widows professed at sixty,
while the faithful laity stand only at thirty. 65
It was therefore a heresy for Jovinian to claim equal merit for
maidens, wives, and widows; and though St. Jerome, in controverting
this, commenced by carefully denying any intentional disrespect
towards marriage, still his controversial ardor carried him so far
in that direction, that he aroused considerable feeling among
reasonable men and was obliged formally and repeatedly to excuse
himself. His contempt for marriage, indeed, was  so extreme that in spite of the
recognized primacy of St. Peter, he considered that apostle as
decidedly inferior to St. John, because the one had a wife and the
other was a virgin—apparently not observing that, as he denied the
marriage of all the apostles save Peter, he was thus relegating the
head of the church to the last place among the holy twelve.
66 St. Augustin recognized the difficulty of
reconciling the current views of his time with the necessities of
humanity when he wrote a treatise for the purpose of proving the
difference between the good of marriage and the evil of carnal
desire, which, while it perpetuated the species, likewise
perpetuated original sin; and he gave a signal example of the
manner in which enthusiastic asceticism sought to improve upon the
work of the Creator when he uttered the pious wish that all mankind
should abstain from marriage, so that the human race might the
sooner come to an end. 67 St. Martin of Tours
was somewhat less extravagant when he was willing to admit that
marriage was pardonable, while licentiousness was punishable and
virginity glorious; and he was far behind the enthusiasts of his
time, for, while he deplores the miserable folly of those who
consider marriage to be equal to virginity, he is likewise obliged
to reprove the error of those who were willing only to compare it
to lechery—the former belief being evidently much more erroneous
than the latter in the Saint’s estimation. 68
So a treatise on chastity, which passes under the name of Sixtus
III., barely admits that married people can earn eternal life; and
it apparently is only the dread of being classed with Manichæans
that leads the author to shrink from the conclusions of his own
reasoning, and to state that he does not absolutely condemn wedlock
or prohibit it to those who cannot restrain their passions.
69 Not a little Manichæan in its tendency is a
declaration of Gregory the Great to Augustin the Apostle of England
that connubial pleasures cannot possibly be free from sin; and
quite as decided is another assertion of the same Pope that the
strictness of monastic life is the only possible mode of salvation
for the greater portion of mankind. 70 It was the natural
practical deduction 
from this which is drawn by the Penitential of Theodore, when it
commands those who contract a first marriage to abstain from
entering a church for thirty days, after which they are to perform
penance for forty more; while a digamus is subjected to penance for
a year, and a trigamus, or one oftener married, for seven years.
71 When marriage was thus regarded as a sin,
we can scarcely be surprised at the practical Manichæism of
Epiphanius who declares that the church is based upon virginity as
on its corner-stone. 72



This ascetic development, however, was not destined to triumph
without occasional efforts at repression. At the close of the third
century, the highest authorities of the church still condemned the
ruthless asceticism, which was subsequently glorified as the
loftiest achievement of Christian virtue. Thus in the Apostolic
Constitutions, the influence of Manichæism and its kindred sects is
as yet only manifested by the opposition aroused to their
doctrines; and the necessity of that opposition is indicated by the
careful and repeated declaration of the purity and sanctity of the
marriage-tie, both as regards the priesthood and the laity. Not
less instructive is the bare toleration almost grudgingly extended
to vows of celibacy, and the cautious restriction which declares
that such vows are not to be held as justifying a disparagement of
matrimony. 73 No stronger contrast can be looked for than
that produced by little more than a century between the rational
piety of these provisions and the extravagant rhapsodies of Jerome,
Augustin, and Martin. The calm good sense of Lactantius also takes
occasion to reprove the extravagance which regarded all indulgence
of the natural affections as a sin requiring repentance and pardon.
He assumes indeed that perpetual continence, as being opposed to
the law of nature, is not recommended, but only permitted by the
Creator, thus reversing the maxims of the zealots. 74
Equally suggestive are the Apostolic Canons. The sixth of these
pronounces deposition on the bishop or priest who separates himself
from his wife under pretext of religion; while the fiftieth
threatens equally rigorous punishment on the clerk or layman who
shall abstain from marriage, from wine, or from meat, not for the
purpose of devoting himself to piety, but on account of holding
them in abomination—such belief being a slander on the goodness of
God,  and a calumny
on the perfection of His works. 75 Even a hundred years
later there is still an occasional protest to be heard, showing how
the more moderate section of the church still felt the danger to
which she was exposed by intemperate ascetic zeal, and how narrow
was the path which she had to trace between orthodoxy and heresy.
The Fourth Council of Carthage, in 398, prescribing the examination
to which all bishops-elect were to be subjected, specifies for
inquiry among other points of faith questions as to whether the
candidate disapproves of marriage, or condemns second marriages, or
prohibits the use of meat. 76 It shows how readily
Manichæism or Catharism might lurk in the asceticism of the most
devout.



The tide, however, was fairly on the flood, and the resistance of
the more reasonable among ecclesiastics was unavailing. It is true,
that the influences which were now so powerful could evidently not
be applied to the whole body of believers, as they would only
result in gradual extinction or in lawless licentiousness; but as
the ecclesiastical body was perpetuated by a kind of spiritual
generation, it could, without hazarding a decrease of numbers, be
subjected to regulations which should render obligatory the
asceticism which as yet had been optional. The only wonder, in
fact, is that this had not been earlier attempted. Such a rule, by
widening the distinction between laymen and ecclesiastics, would be
grateful to the growing sacerdotalism which ere long was to take
complete possession of the church. Such a rule, moreover, was not
only indicated by the examples of Buddhism and Manichæism, but had
abundant precedent among the Pagans of the Empire. More than one
passage in classical writers show that abstinence from women was
regarded as an essential prerequisite to certain religious
observances, and the existence of this feeling among the primitive
Christians, based upon the injunction of Ahimelech, is indicated by
St. Paul 77—and this custom, as sacerdotalism
developed, and formalism rendered the life of the minister of the
altar a ceaseless round of  daily service, would practically separate husband
and wife. Moreover, much of the Pagan worship subjected its
officials to general restrictions of greater or less severity.
Diodorus Siculus states that the Egyptian priests were permitted to
have but one wife, although unlimited polygamy was allowed to the
people; while Chæremon the Stoic, according to St. Jerome, and
Plutarch indicate that they were obliged to observe entire
continence. The castration of the Galli, the priests of Rhea at
Hierapolis, though explained by the myth of Attys, was evidently
only a survival of the fierce asceticism which counterbalanced the
licentiousness of the older Phenician worship. The rites of the
Gaditanian Hercules were conducted by ministers obliged to observe
chastity, and the foot of woman was not permitted to pollute the
sacred precincts of the temple; while the priestesses of Gea
Eurysternus at Ægæ were required to preserve the strictest
celibacy. 78 The hierophants of Demeter in Athens, were
obliged to maintain unsullied continence. The priestesses of the
Delphic Apollo, the Achaian Hera, the Scythian Artemis, and the
Thespian Heracles were virgins. In Africa, those of Ceres were
separated from their husbands with a rigor of asceticism which
forbade even a kiss to their orphaned children; while in Rome the
name of Vestal has passed into a proverb, although it is true that
while they were only six or seven in number, the distinguished
honors and privileges accorded to them were insufficient to induce
parents to devote them to the holy service, and there was
difficulty in keeping the ranks filled. 79



The earliest recorded attempt by the church to imitate these
restrictions, was made in 305 by the Spanish council of Elvira,
which declared, in the most positive manner, that all concerned in
the ministry of the altar should maintain entire abstinence from
their wives under pain of forfeiting their positions. It further
endeavored to put an end to the scandals of the Agapetæ, or female
companions of the clergy, which the rigor of this canon was so well
fitted to increase, by decreeing that no ecclesiastic should permit
any woman to dwell with him, except a sister or a daughter, and
even these only  when
bound by a vow of virginity. 80 This was simply the
legislation of a local synod, and its canons were not entitled to
respect or obedience beyond the limits of the churches directly
represented. Its action may not improbably be attributed to the
commanding influence of one of its leading members, Osius, Bishop
of Cordova, and that action had no result in inducing the church at
large to adopt the new rule, for some ten years later were held the
more important councils of Ancyra and Neocæsarea, and the absence
of any allusion to it in their proceedings seems to fix for us the
discipline of the period in this respect, at least in the East. By
the canons of Ancyra we learn that marriage in orders was still
permitted, as far as the diaconate, provided the postulant at the
time of ordination declared his desire to enjoy the privilege and
asserted his inability to remain single. This is even less
stringent than the rule quoted above from the Apostolic
Constitutions, and proves incontestably that there was no thought
of imposing any restriction upon the intercourse between the
married clergy and their wives. By the council of Neocæsarea it was
provided that a priest marrying in orders should be deposed, but a
heavier punishment was reserved for what was then, in reverse of
the standard of later times, regarded as the greater sin of
licentiousness. That no interference was intended by this with the
relations existing between those who had married in the lower
grades and their wives, is shown by another canon which deprives of
his functions any priest who submitted to the commission of
adultery by his wife without separating from her—being a practical
extension of the Levitical rule, now by common consent adopted as a
portion of ecclesiastical discipline. 81 Yet, even in the
East, there was a growing tendency to more rigid asceticism than
this, for, about the same period, we find Eusebius stating that it
is becoming in those who are engaged in the ministry of God, to
abstain from their wives, though his argument in justification of
this is based upon the multiplicity of occupation, which in
civilized society rendered it desirable for those enlisted in the
service of the church to be relieved from family cares and
anxieties. 82
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Thus far the church had grown and strengthened without any
recognized head or acknowledged legislative power. Each patriarch
or metropolitan, surrounded by his provincial synod, established
regulations for his own region, with no standard but the canon of
Scripture, being responsible only to the opinion of his compeers,
who might refuse to receive his clergy to communion. Under this
democratic autonomy the church had outlived persecution, had
repudiated and cast out innumerable successive heresies, and,
thanks to external pressure, had managed to preserve its unity. The
time, however, had now come for a different order of things.
Constantine, following the dictates of his unerring political
sagacity, allied himself with the Christians and professed
conversion; and Christianity, powerful even when merely existing on
sufferance, became the religion of the state. As such, the
maintenance of its unity was a political necessity, to accomplish
which required some central power entitled to general respect and
implicit obedience. The subtle disputations concerning the
fast-spreading Arian heresy were not likely to be stilled by the
mere ipse dixit of any of the Apostolic Sees, nor by the
secular wisdom of crown lawyers and philosophic courtiers. A
legislative tribunal, which should be at once a court of last
appeal and a senate empowered to enact laws of binding force, as
the final decisions of the Church Universal, was not an unpromising
suggestion. Such an assemblage had hitherto been impossible, for
the distances to be traversed and the expenses of the journey would
have precluded an attendance sufficiently numerous to earn the
title of Œcumenic; but an imperial rescript which put the
governmental machinery of posts at the service of the prelates
could smooth all difficulties, and enable every diocese to send its
representative. In the year 325, therefore, the First General
Council assembled at Nicæa. With the fruit lessness of its endeavors to
extinguish the Arian controversy we have nothing to do, but in its
legislative capacity its labors had an influence upon our subject
which merits a closer examination than would appear necessary from
the seemingly unimportant nature of the proceedings themselves.



With the full belief that the canons of a general council were the
direct operation of the Holy Ghost, they were of course entitled to
unquestioning reverence, and those of Nicæa have always been
regarded as of special and peculiar authority, cutting off all
debate on any question to which they might be applicable. The third
of the series has been the main reliance of sacerdotal
controversialists, and has been constantly appealed to as the
unanswerable justification for enforcing the rule of discipline
which enjoined celibacy on all admitted to holy orders. Its simple
phraseology would hardly seem to warrant such conclusion. “The
Great Synod has strictly forbidden to bishop, priest, and deacon,
and to every ecclesiastic, to have a ‘subintroductam mulierem,’
unless perhaps a mother, a sister, an aunt, or such person only as
may be above suspicion.” 83



This is the only allusion to the subject in the Nicene canons. As
it does not include wives among those exempted from the prohibition
of residence, we can hardly be surprised that those who believe
celibacy to be of apostolic origin should assume that it was
intended to pronounce an absolute separation between husband and
wife. As the Council of Elvira, however, contains the only
enunciation of such a rule previous to that of Nicæa, and as those
of Ancyra and Neocæsarea and the Apostolic Constitutions and
Canons, directly or indirectly, allow the conjugal relations of
ecclesiastics to remain undisturbed, we are certainly justified in
assuming the impossibility that an innovation of so much importance
would be introduced in the discipline of the universal church
without being specifically designated and commanded in terms which
would admit of no misunderstanding. That the meaning of the canon
is really and simply that alone which appears on the surface—to put
an end to the disorders and scandals  arising from the improper female companions of
unmarried priests—is, moreover, I think, susceptible of easy
demonstration.



The term “subintroducta mulier”—γυνη συνεισακτος—is almost
invariably used in an unfavorable sense, and is equivalent to the
“fœmina extranea,” and nearly to the “focaria” and “concubina” of
later times, as well as to the “agapeta” and “dilecta” of earlier
date. We have already seen how Cyprian, seventy-five years before,
denounced the agapetæ who even then were so common, and whose
companionship proved so disastrous to all parties, but the custom
continued, and its evil consequences became more and more openly
and shamelessly displayed. In 314 the council of Ancyra denounced
it in terms implying its public recognition. 84
At the close of the same century, Jerome still finds in it ample
material for his fiery indignation; and his denunciations manifest
that it was still a corroding cancer in the purity of the church,
prevailing to an extent that rendered its suppression a matter of
the utmost importance. 85 The testimony of
Epiphanius is almost equally strong, and shows that it was a source
of general popular reproach. 86 Such a reform was
therefore well worthy the attention of the Nicene fathers, and that
this was the special object of the canon is indicated by Jerome
himself, who appeals to it as the authority under which an
ecclesiastic refusing to separate himself from his agapeta could be
punished; it was to be read to the offender, and if he neglected
obedience to its commands, he was to be anathematized. 87



That it had no bearing upon the wives of priests can moreover be
proved by several reasons. The restriction on matrimony has never
at any time extended below the subdiaconate, the inferior grades of
the secular clergy having always been free to live with their
wives, even in the periods of the most rigid asceticism. The canon,
however, makes no distinction. Its commands are applicable  “alicui omnino qui in
clero est.” To suppose, therefore, that it was intended to include
wives in its restriction is to prove too much—the reductio ad
absurdum is complete. 88 Equally convincing is
the fact that when, towards the close of the century, the rule of
celibacy and separation was introduced, and Siricius and Innocent
I. ransacked the Gospels for texts of more than doubtful
application with which to support the innovation, they made no
reference whatever to the Nicene canon. 89 Had it been
understood at that period as bearing on the subject, it would have
been all-sufficient in itself. The reverence felt for the Council
of Nicæa was too great, and the absolute obedience claimed for its
commands was too willingly rendered, for such an omission to be
possible. That Siricius and Innocent should not have adduced it is
therefore proof incontrovertible that it was as yet construed as
directed solely against the improper companions of the clergy. If
further evidence to the same effect be required, it may be found in
a law of Honorius, promulgated in 420, in which, while forbidding
the clergy to keep “mulieres extraneæ” under the name of “sorores,”
and permitting only mothers, daughters, and sisters, he adds that
the desire for chastity does not prohibit the residence of wives
whose merits have assisted in rendering their husbands worthy of
the priesthood. 90 The object of the law is evidently to give
practical force and effect to the Nicene canon, and the imperial
power under Honorius had sunk to too low an ebb for us to imagine
the possibility of his venturing to tamper with and overrule the
decrees of the most venerable council. 91 Even in the sixth
century the Nicene canon was not yet considered to have the meaning
subsequently attributed to it, for otherwise there would have been
no necessity of inserting a provision prohibiting the marriage of
priests in the account forged at that time of a Roman council said
to have been held by Silvester I. 92







If the proof thus adduced be as convincing as it appears to me, the
story of Paphnutius is not so important as to deserve the amount of
controversy that has been expended upon it, and a brief reference
is all that seems necessary. Socrates and Sozomen relate that while
the canons of the council were under consideration, some of the
fathers desired to introduce one interdicting all intercourse
between those in orders and their wives. Whereupon Paphnutius, an
Egyptian bishop, protested against the heavy burden to be thus
imposed upon the clergy, quoting the well-known declaration of St.
Paul to the Hebrews respecting the purity of the marriage-bed. The
influence of St. Paphnutius was great, for he was a confessor of
peculiar sanctity; the loss of his right eye bore testimony to the
severity of the persecutions which he had endured, and his
immaculate chastity, preserved from boyhood in a monastery,
rendered his motives and his impartiality on the subject
unimpeachable. The bishops, who had been on the point of accepting
the proposed canon, were convinced, and the project was abandoned.
93



If this account be true, it of course follows that the third canon
has no bearing on the wives of ecclesiastics, and that the
enforcement of celibacy dates from a later period than that of the
council. Accordingly, when the Nicene canon was found necessary to
give authority to the rule, it became requisite to discredit the
story of Paphnutius. The first attempt to do this, which has come
under my observation, occurred during the fierce contentions
aroused by the efforts of Gregory VII. to restore the almost
forgotten law of celibacy. Bernald of Constance has left a record
of a discussion held by him in 1076 with Alboin, a zealous defender
of sacerdotal marriage, in which the authenticity of the story is
hotly contested. 94 Bernald’s logic may be condensed into
the declaration that he considered it much more credible that
Sozomen was in error than that so holy a man as St. Paphnutius
could have been guilty of such blasphemy. No reason whatever was
vouchsafed when Gregory VII. caused the story to be condemned in
the Synod of Rome of 1079. 95 In spite of this,
Pius IV., in 1564, admitted its authenticity in his epistle to the
German princes who had requested of him the concession of  sacerdotal marriage.
96 Later writers, from Bellarmine down, have,
however, entered into elaborate arguments to prove its
impossibility. They rest their case principally on the assertion of
the existence of celibacy as a rule anterior to the council, and on
its enforcement afterwards; on the fact that Socrates and Sozomen
flourished a little more than a century after the council, and that
they are therefore untrustworthy; and that the name of St.
Paphnutius does not appear in the acts of the council. To the first
of these objections the preceding pages afford, I think, a
sufficient answer; to the second it can only be replied that we
must be content with the best testimony attainable, and that there
is none better than that of the two historians, whose general
truthfulness and candor are acknowledged; 97 and to the third
it may be remarked that of the 318 bishops present, but 222 affixed
their signatures to the acts, while Rufinus and Theodoret both
expressly assert that Paphnutius was present. 98
That the statement was not discredited until controversialists
found it desirable to do so, is shown by its retention in the full
account of the proceedings of the council by Gelasius of Cyzicus,
in the fifth century, and also by its repetition in the “Historia
Tripartita,” a condensation of the narratives of Socrates, Sozomen,
and Theodoret, compiled in the sixth century by Cassiodorus, whose
irreproachable orthodoxy would hardly have permitted him to give it
currency if it had then been considered as blasphemous as the
writers of the eleventh century would have us believe. In fact, the
learned and orthodox Christian Wolff, in his great work on the
Councils, rejects as trifling the assertion that the story of
Paphnutius is fictitious. His theory of the whole matter is that
the western church endeavored to subject the eastern to its views
on the celibacy required of the priesthood; that the effort failed,
in consequence of the opposition of Paphnutius, and that the canon
adopted had reference merely to the scandals of the Agapetæ.
99







Various indications have been collected by controversialists to
show that for some time after the council of Nicæa no interference
was attempted with married priests. Of these, one or two will
suffice.



St. Athanasius, whose orthodoxy it would not be prudent for any one
to question, and whose appearance during his diaconate at the
council of Nicæa first attracted general attention to his
commanding abilities, has left us convincing testimony as to the
perfect freedom allowed during his time to all classes of
ecclesiastics. An Egyptian monk named Dracontius had been elected
to an episcopate, and hesitated to accept the dignity lest its
duties should prove incompatible with the fulfilment of his vows.
To remove these scruples, Athanasius addressed him an epistle
containing various arguments, among which was the declaration that
in his new sphere of action he would find no difficulty in carrying
out whatever rules he might prescribe for himself. “Many bishops,”
said the Saint, “have not contracted matrimony, while on the other
hand, monks have become fathers. Again, we see bishops who have
children, and monks who take no thought of having posterity.”
100 The tenor of the whole passage is such
as to show that no laws had yet been enacted to control individual
action in such matters, and while rigid asceticism was largely
practised, it was to be admired as the result of private
conviction, and not as mere enforced submission to an established
rule.



Testimony equally unequivocal is afforded by the case of St.
Gregory Theologos, Bishop of Nazianzum. He relates that his father,
who was likewise a St. Gregory Bishop of Nazianzum, was converted
about the period of the Nicene council, and was shortly afterwards
admitted to the priesthood and created bishop. His mother, St.
Nonna, prayed earnestly for male issue, saw her future son St.
Gregory in a prophetic vision, and devoted him, before his birth,
to the service of God. That this occurred after his father’s
admission to orders is shown by the address which he represents the
latter as making to him, “I have passed more years in offering the
sacrifice than measure your whole life,” 101 while the birth
of a younger son, Cæsarius, shows that conjugal relations continued
undisturbed. St. Gregory evidently felt that neither shame nor
irregularity attached to his birth during the sacred ministry of
his father.
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Thus far the progress of asceticism had been the result of moral
influence alone. Those who saw in the various forms of abstinence
and mortification the only path to salvation, and those who may
have felt that worldly advantages of power or reputation would
compensate them for the self-inflicted restrictions which they
underwent, already formed a numerous body in the church, but as yet
had not acquired the numerical ascendency requisite to enable them
to impose upon their brethren the rules which they had adopted for
their own guidance. The period was one of transition, and for sixty
years after the council of Nicæa there was doubtless a struggle for
supremacy not perhaps the less severe because at this late date we
can but dimly trace its outlines amid the records of the fierce
Arian controversy which constitutes the ecclesiastical history of
the time, and which absorbed the attention of writers almost to the
exclusion of everything else.



The first triumph of the ascetic party was in establishing
recognized restrictions on those who had voluntarily assumed vows
of celibacy. With them, at least, the case was clear. Aspiring to
no rank in the church, they simply dedicated themselves to God, and
pledged themselves to lives of abstinence. Their backsliding caused
scandal to the church, which, if it were held responsible in the
eyes of men for their conduct, must necessarily assume the power to
control their mode of life, while the fact of simply holding them
to the performance of vows solemnly undertaken could not reasonably
be regarded as an arbitrary stretch of authority. These voluntary
vows, which speedily led to the establishment of the vast fabric of
monachism will form the subject of a subsequent section, and need
not be further alluded to here.



Another move in the direction of asceticism was the prohibition
 by the Council of
Laodicea in 352 of women serving as priests or presiding over the
churches. 102 Although in later Judaism the Temple
service was confined to men, the examples of Deborah and Huldah
show that in earlier times women were considered as capable of
inspiration and were sometimes revered as prophets; the Gentiles,
among whom the infant churches were founded, had priestesses almost
everywhere actively employed in the duties of worship and
sacrifice; and it would have been strange if women, to whom the
propagation of the Gospel was so greatly owing, had not been
sometimes admitted to the function of conducting the simple
services of the primitive church. We learn from St. Paul that Phœbe
was a deacon (διάκονος) of the church at Cenchrea, 103
and the canon of Laodicea shows that until the middle of the fourth
century they still occasionally occupied recognized positions in
the active ministry of the church. They could not have been
numerous, or the references to them in the history of the period
would have been more frequent, and the enforcement of their
disability for divine service would have required constant
repetition in the canons of the general and local synods; but
unquestionably the growth of Mariolatry and the adoration of female
saints would have sufficed to prevent the inconsistency of
regarding women as absolutely unfitted for any function in public
worship, had it not been for the rising influence of asceticism,
which demanded the separation of the sexes, and insisted upon an
artificial purity in all concerned in the ministry of the altar.
Even as late as the tenth century, so good a celibatarian as Atto
of Vercelli was perfectly willing to assert that in the early
church, when the laborers were few, women were admitted to share in
the ceremonies of divine worship. 104



Still, as yet, the secular clergy were at liberty to follow the
dictates of their own consciences, and if an attempt was made to
erect the necessity of ascetic abstinence into an article of either
faith or disci pline,
the church was prompt to stamp it with the seal of unequivocal
reprobation. Eustathius, Bishop of Sebastia, in Cappadocia, himself
the son of the Bishop of Cappadocian Cæsarea, Eulalius, carried his
zeal for purity to so great an excess that his exaggerated notions
of the inferiority of the married state trenched closely upon
Manichæism, although his heretical rejection of canonical fasting
showed that on other points he was bitterly opposed to the tenets
of that obnoxious sect. His horror of matrimony went so far as to
lead him to the dogma that married people were incapable of
salvation; he forbade the offering of prayer in houses occupied by
them; and he declared that the blessings and sacraments of priests
living with their wives were to be rejected, and their persons
treated with contempt. 105



There were not wanting those to whom even these extreme opinions
were acceptable, and Eustathius speedily accumulated around him a
host of devotees whose proselyting zeal threatened a stubborn
heresy. The excesses attributed to their inability to endure the
practical operation of their leader’s doctrines may be true, or may
be merely the accusations which are customarily disseminated when
it becomes necessary to invest schismatics with odium. Be this as
it may, the orthodox clergy felt the importance of promptly
repressing opinions which, although at variance with the creed of
the church, were yet dangerously akin to the extreme views of those
who were regarded as pre-eminently holy. Eulalius, the father of
the heresiarch, himself presided at a local synod held at Cæsarea,
and condemned his son. This did not suffice to repress the heresy,
and about the year 362 a provincial council was assembled at
Gangra, where fifteen bishops, among whom was Eulalius, pronounced
their verdict on Eustathius and his misguided followers, and drew
up a series of canons defining the orthodox belief on the questions
involved. That they were received by the church as authoritative is
evident from their being included in the collections of Dionysius
and Isidor. These canons  anathematize all who refuse the sacraments of a
married priest, and who hold that he cannot officiate on account of
his marriage; also those who, priding themselves on their professed
virginity, arrogantly despise their married brethren, and who hold
that the duties of wedlock are incompatible with salvation.
106 The whole affords a singularly distinct
record of the doctrines accepted at this period, showing that there
was no authority admitted for imposing restrictions of any kind on
the married clergy. It probably was an effort on the part of the
conservatives of the church to restrain their more progressive
brethren, and they no doubt gladly availed themselves of the wild
theories of Eustathius to stigmatize the extravagances which were
daily becoming more influential. At the same time, they were
careful to shield themselves behind a qualified concession to the
ascetic spirit of the period, for in an epilogue they
apologetically declare their humble admiration of virginity, and
their belief that pious continence is most acceptable to God.
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In little more than twenty years after this emphatic denunciation
of all interference with married priests, we find the first
absolute command addressed to the higher orders of the clergy to
preserve inviolate celibacy. So abrupt a contrast provokes an
inquiry into its possible causes, as no records have reached us
exhibiting any special reasons for the change.



While the admirers of ascetic virginity became louder and more
enthusiastic in their praises of that blessed condition, it is fair
to presume that they were daily more sensible of a lower standard
of morality in the ministers of the altar, and that their
susceptibilities were more deeply shocked by the introduction and
growth of abuses. While the church was kept purified by the fires
of persecution, it offered few attractions for the worldly and
ambitious. Its ministry was too dangerous to be sought except by
the pure and zealous Christian, and there was little danger that
pastors would err except from over-tenderness of conscience or
unthinking ardor. When, however, its temporal position was
incalculably improved by its domina tion throughout the empire, it became the avenue
through which ambition might attain its ends, while its wealth held
out prospects of idle self-indulgence to the slothful and the
sensual. A new class of men, dangerous alike from their talents or
their vices, would thus naturally find their way into the fold, and
corruption, masked under the semblance of austerest virtue, or
displayed with careless cynicism, would not be long in penetrating
into the Holy of Holies. Immorality must have been flagrant when,
in 370, the temporal power felt the necessity of interfering by a
law of the Emperor Valentinian which denounced severe punishment on
ecclesiastics who visited the houses of widows and virgins.
108 When an increasing laxity of morals thus
threatened to overcome the purity of the church, it is not
surprising that the advocates of asceticism should have triumphed
over the more moderate and conservative party, and that they should
improve their victory by seeking a remedy for existing evils in
such laws as should render the strictest continence imperative on
all who entered into holy orders. They might reasonably argue that
if nothing else were gained, the change would at least render the
life of the priest less attractive to the vicious and the sensual,
and that the rigid enforcement of the new rules would elevate the
character of the church by preventing such wolves from seeking a
place among the sheep. If by such legislation they only added fresh
fuel to the flame; if they heightened immorality by hypocrisy and
drove into vagabond licentiousness those who would perhaps have
been content with lawful marriage, they only committed an error
which has ever been too common with earnest men of one idea to
warrant special surprise.



Another object may not improbably have entered into the motives of
those who introduced the rule. The church was daily receiving vast
accessions of property from the pious zeal of its wealthy members,
the death-bed repentance of despairing sinners, and the munificence
of emperors and prefects, while the effort to procure the
inalienability of its possessions dates from an early period.
109 Its acquisitions, both real and
personal, were of course exposed to much  greater risk of dilapidation when the
ecclesiastics in charge of its widely scattered riches had families
for whose provision a natural parental anxiety might be expected to
override the sense of duty in discharging the trust confided to
them. The simplest mode of averting the danger might therefore seem
to be to relieve the churchman of the cares of paternity, and, by
cutting asunder all the ties of family and kindred, to bind him
completely and forever to the church and to that alone. This
motive, as we shall see, was openly acknowledged as a powerful one,
in later times, and it no doubt served as an argument of weight in
the minds of those who urged and secured the adoption of the canon.



It appears to me not unreasonable to suppose that all these various
motives lent additional force to the zeal for the purity of the
church, and to the undoubting belief in the necessity of perpetual
celibacy, which impelled the popes, about the year 385, to issue
the first definite command imposing it as an absolute rule of
discipline on the ministers of the altar. The question evidently
was one which largely occupied the minds of men, and the conclusion
was reached progressively. A Roman synod, to which the date of 384
is assigned, answered a series of interrogatories propounded by the
bishops of Gaul, among which was one relating to the chastity of
the priesthood. To this the response was rather argumentatory and
advisory in its character than imperative; the continence of the
higher grades of ecclesiastics was insisted on, but no definite
punishment was ordered for its violation 110—and no maxim in
legislation is better understood than that a law without a penalty
expressed is practically a dead letter. Allusion was made to
previous efforts to enforce the observance in various churches;
surprise was expressed that light should be sought for on such a
question—for the Gallic prelates had evidently been in doubt
respecting it—and numerous reasons were alleged in a manner to show
that the subject was as yet open to argument, and could not be
assumed as proved or be decided by authority alone. These reasons
may be briefly summed up as consisting of references to the
well-known texts referred to in a previous section, together with a
vague assertion of the opinion of the Fathers to the same effect.
Allusion was made to the inconsistency of exhortations to virginity
proceeding from those who themselves were involved in family cares
and duties,  a
reasonable view when we consider how much of ecclesiastical
machinery by this time turned on monachism; and the necessity was
urged of bishops, priests, and deacons preserving the purity
requisite to fit them for the daily sacrifice of the altar and the
ministration of the sacraments. This latter point was based upon
the assumption of a similar abstinence being imposed by the old law
on the Levites during their term of service in the Temple, and the
example of the pagan priesthood was indignantly adduced to shame
those who could entertain a sacrilegious doubt upon a matter so
self-evident. 111 The conclusion arrived at was definite,
but, as I have already remarked, no means were suggested or
commanded for its enforcement.



Not many months later Pope Damasus died, but the cause was safe in
the hands of his successor. Scarcely had Siricius ascended the
pontifical throne, when, in 385, he addressed an epistle to
Himerius, Archbishop of Tarragona, expressing his grief and
indignation that the Spanish clergy should pay so little regard to
the sanctity of their calling as to maintain relations with their
wives. It is evident from the tenor of the decretal that Himerius
had been unable to enforce the new discipline, and had appealed to
Rome for assistance in breaking down the stubborn resistance which
he had encountered, for allusion is made to some of the refractory
who had justified themselves by the freedom of marriage allowed to
the Levites under the old law, while others had expressed their
regret and had declared their sin to be the result of ignorance.
Siricius adopted a much firmer tone than his predecessor. He
indulged in less elaboration of argument; a few texts, more or less
apposite; an expression of wonder that the rule should be called in
question; a distinct assertion of its application to the three
grades of bishops, priests, and deacons; a sentence of expulsion on
all who dared to offer resistance, and a promise of pardon for
those who had offended through igno rance, allowing them to retain their positions
as long as they observed complete separation from their wives,
though even then they were pronounced incapable of all
promotion—such was the first definitive canon, prescribing and
enforcing sacerdotal celibacy, exhibited by the records of the
church. 112



The confident manner in which the law is thus laid down as
incontrovertible and absolute might almost make us doubt whether it
were not older than the preceding pages have shown it to be, if
Siricius had not confessed the weakness of the cause by adopting a
very different tone within a year. In 386 he addressed the church
of Africa, sending it certain canons adopted by a Roman synod. Of
these the first eight relate to observances about which there was
at that time no question, and they are expressed in the curtest and
most decisive phraseology. The ninth canon is conceived in a spirit
totally different. It persuades, exhorts, and entreats that the
three orders shall preserve their purity; it argues as to the
propriety and necessity of the matter, which it supports by various
texts, but it does not assume that the observance thus enjoined is
even a custom, much less a law, of the church; it urges that the
scandal of marriage be removed from the clergy, but it threatens no
penalty for refusal. 113 Siricius was too imperious and too
earnest in all that he undertook for us to imagine that he would
have adopted pleading and entreaty if he had felt that he possessed
the right to command; nor would he have condescended to beg for the
removal of an opprobrium if he were speaking with all the authority
of unquestioned tradition to enforce a canon which had become an
unalterable part of ecclesiastical discipline.



It is observable that in these decretals no authority is quoted
later than the Apostolic texts, which, as we have seen, have but
little bearing on the subject. No canons of councils, no epistles
of earlier popes, no injunctions of the Fathers are brought forward
to strengthen the position assumed, whence the presumption is
irresistible that none such existed, and we may rest satisfied that
no evidence has been lost that would prove the pre-existence of the
rule.










V. ENFORCEMENT OF CELIBACY.









V.

ENFORCEMENT OF CELIBACY.



Celibacy was but one of the many shapes in which the rapidly
progressing sacerdotalism of Rome was overlaying religion with a
multitude of formal observances. That which in earlier times had
been the spontaneous expression of fervid zeal, or the joyful
self-sacrifice of ardent asceticism, was thus changed into a law,
bearing upon all alike, and taking no count of the individual
idiosyncrasies which might render the burden too heavy for the
shoulders of the less fiery though not less conscientious
Christian. That it should meet with resistance was to be expected
when we consider that the local independence of primitive times had
not as yet been crushed under the rapidly growing preponderance of
the Roman see. In fact energetic protests were not wanting, as well
as the more perplexing stubbornness of passive resistance.



St. Ambrose admits that although the necessity of celibacy was
generally acknowledged, still, in many of the remoter districts,
there were to be found those who neglected it, and who justified
themselves by ancient custom, relying on precautions to purify
themselves for their sacred ministry. 114 In this he gives
countenance to the tradition of the Leonistæ, simple Christians
whose refusal to adapt themselves to the sacerdotalism, which was
daily becoming more rigorous and indispensable, caused their
expulsion from Rome, and who, taking refuge in the recesses of the
Cottian Alps, endeavored to preserve the unadulterated faith of
earlier times in the seclusion and privation of exile.



All who revolted against the increasing oppression of the hierarchy
were not, however, content to bury themselves in solitude and
silence,  and
heresiarchs sprang up who waged a bold but unequal contest.
Bonosus, Jovinian, and Vigilantius are the names which have reached
us as the most conspicuous leaders in the unsuccessful attempt to
turn back the advancing spirit of the age, and of these Jovinian is
the foremost figure. Bonosus, who was Bishop of Sardica, acquired a
peculiarly sinister notoriety, for, in his opposition to the
ascetic spirit, he adopted a heresy of Tertullian and Photinus, and
assailed one of the chief arguments of the admirers of celibacy by
denying the perpetual virginity of the Virgin; whence his followers
acquired the euphonious title of Bonosiacs. 115 For this he was
denounced by Pope Siricius with all the vehemence which doctrines
so sacrilegious were calculated to excite, 116 and his
followers were duly condemned by the Council of Capua in 389, while
the tireless pen of St. Jerome was called into requisition to
refute errors so unpardonable. 117 Notwithstanding
this they continued to flourish, for an epistle of Innocent I. to
Lawrence, Bishop of Segna, proves that the error was  openly taught on the
eastern shores of the Adriatic in the early part of the fifth
century; 118 in 443 the Council of Arles shows their
existence in France by promising reconciliation to those who should
manifest proper repentance, and that of Orleans as late as 538
still contains an allusion to them. 119 The belief even
extended to Arabia, where a sect professing it is stigmatized by
Epiphanius as Antidicomarianitarians, whose conversion that worthy
bishop endeavored to secure by a long epistle, in which his labored
explanations of the stubborn text of Matthew are hardly more
convincing than his hearty objurgations of the blasphemous dogma,
or his illustrative comparison of the Virgin to a lioness bearing
but one whelp. 120





While Jovinian shared in this particular the error of Bonosus and
Helvidius, he did not attach undue importance to it. More
practically inclined, his heresy consisted principally in denying
the efficacy of celibacy, and this he maintained in Rome itself,
with more zeal than discretion. Siricius caused his condemnation
and that of his associates in a synod held about the year 390,
121 and succeeded in driving him to Milan,
where he had many proselytes. There was no peace for him there. A
synod held under the auspices of St. Ambrose bears testimony to the
wickedness of his doctrines and to the popular clamor raised
against him, and the wanderer again set forth on his weary
pilgrimage. 122 Deprived of refuge in the cities, he
disseminated his tenets throughout the country, where ardent
followers, in spite of contumely and persecution, gathered around
him and conducted their worship in the fields and hamlets. The laws
promulgated about this time against heresy were severe and
searching, and bore directly upon all who deviated from the
orthodox formulas of the Catholic church, yet Jovinian braved them
all. The outraged 
church called upon its most unscrupulous polemic, St. Jerome, who
indulged in the customary abuse which represented the schismatics
as indulging in the grossest promiscuous licentiousness and
Jovinian as teaching them that all things were permitted to those
baptized in Christ, in contradiction to St. Augustin who admits the
sobriety and virtue of Jovinian, in spite of his denying the
efficacy of celibacy. 123 All this was insufficient to put
down the stubborn schismatics, who maintained their faith until the
church, wearied out with their obstinacy and unable to convert or
to silence them, appealed to the secular power for more efficient
assistance. Perhaps Jovinian’s long career of successful resistance
may have emboldened him; perhaps his sect was growing numerous
enough to promise protection; at all events, despite the imperial
rescripts which shielded with peculiar care the Apostolic city from
the presence of heretics, Jovinian in 412 openly held assemblages
of his followers in Rome, to the scandal of the faithful, and made
at least sufficient impression to lead a number of professed
virgins to abandon their vows and marry. 124 The complaints
of the orthodox were heard by the miserable shadow who then
occupied the throne of Augustus, and Honorius applied himself to
the task of persecution with relentless zeal. Jovinian was scourged
with a leaded thong and exiled to the rock of Boa, on the coast of
Dalmatia, while his followers were hunted down, deported, and
scattered among the savage islands of the Adriatic. 125





Nor was this the only struggle. A wild shepherd lad named
Vigilantius, born among the Pyrenean valleys, was fortunate enough
to be the slave of St. Sulpicius Severus, whose wealth, culture,
talents, and piety rendered him prominent throughout Southern Gaul.
The earnest character of the slave attracted the attention of the
master; education developed his powers; he was manumitted, and the
people of his native Calagurris choose him for their priest. Sent
by Sulpicius as bearer of letters to his friends St. Paulinus at
Nola, and St. Jerome in his Bethlehem retreat, Vigilantius had the
opportunity of comparing the simple Christianity of his native
mountains  with the
splendid pageantry of Rome, the elegant retirement of Nola, and the
heated controversialism which agitated the asceticism of Bethlehem.
Notwithstanding the cordiality of their first acquaintance, his
residence with Jerome was short. Both were too earnestly dogmatic
in their natures for harmony to exist between the primitive
Cantabrian shepherd and the fierce apostle of Buddhist and Mazdean
Christianity, who devoted his life to reconciling the doctrines of
the Latin church with the practices of Manichæism. Brief friendship
ended in a quarrel, and Vigilantius extended his experiences by a
survey of Egypt, where the vast hordes of Nitrian anchorites were
involved in civil strife over the question of Origenism. Returning
through Italy, he tarried in Milan and among the Alps, where he
found the solution of his doubts and the realization of his ideas
in the teaching of Jovinian. He had left Gaul a disciple; he
returned to it a missionary, prepared to do battle with
sacerdotalism in all its forms. Not only did he deny the necessity
of celibacy, but he pronounced it to be the fertile source of
impurity, and in his zeal for reform he swept away fasting and
maceration, he ridiculed the adoration of relics, and pronounced
the miracles wrought at their altars to be the work of demons; he
objected to the candles and incense around the shrines, to prayers
for the dead, and to the oblations of the faithful. 126



No doubt the decretals of Siricius had rendered compulsory the
celibacy of the priesthood throughout Gaul and Spain. The machinery
of the hierarchy may readily have stifled open opposition, however
frequent may have been the secret infractions of the rule. This may
perhaps have contributed to the success of Vigilantius. Even his
former master, St. Sulpicius Severus, and St. Exuperius, Bishop of
Toulouse, were inclined to favor his reforms. That they spread with
dangerous rapidity throughout Gaul from south to north is shown by
the fact that in 404 Victricius, Bishop of Rouen, and in 405 St.
Exuperius of Toulouse applied to Innocent I. for advice as to the
manner in which they should deal with the new heresy. It also
counted numerous adherents throughout Spain, among whom even some
bishops were enumerated. The alarm was promptly  sounded, and the enginery of the
church was brought to bear upon the hardy heretic. The vast
reputation and authority of Jerome lent force to the coarse
invective with which he endeavored to overwhelm his whilom
acquaintance, and though the nickname of Dormitantius which he
bestowed on Vigilantius was a sarcasm neither very severe nor very
refined, the disgusting exaggeration of his adversary’s tenets in
which he as usual indulged had doubtless its destined effect.
127 Pope Innocent was not backward in
asserting the authority of Rome and the inviolable nature of the
canon. In his epistle to Victricius, he repeated the decretal of
Siricius, but in a somewhat more positive form; 128 while in the
following year (405) he confirmed the vacillating faith of
Exuperius by declaring that any violation of the strictest celibacy
on the part of priest or deacon subjects the offender to the
deprivation of his position. 129 As in the
previous effort of Siricius, however, ignorance is admitted as an
excuse, entitling him who can plead it to retain his grade without
hope of preferment—and the test of this ignorance is held to be the
canon of 385. This latter point is noteworthy, for it is a tacit
confession of the novelty of the rule, although Innocent labored at
great length to prove both its antiquity and necessity from the
well-known texts of St. Paul and the Levitical observances. Yet no
intermediate authority was quoted, and punishment was only to be
inflicted on those who could be proved to have seen the decretal of
Siricius.



The further career of Vigilantius and his sectaries is lost in the
darkness and confusion attendant upon the ravages of the Alans and
Vandals who overran Gaul during the following year. We only know
that Sulpicius and Exuperius, frightened by the violence of  Jerome and the authority
of Innocent, abandoned their protégé, and we can presume that,
during the period of wild disorder which followed the irruption of
the Barbarians, what little protection Rome could afford was too
consoling to the afflicted churches for them to risk its withdrawal
by resisting on any point the daily increasing pretensions of the
Apostolic See to absolute command. 130



The victory was won, for with the death of Vigilantius and Jovinian
ended the last organized and acknowledged attempt to stay the
progress of celibacy in the Latin church, until centuries later,
when the regulation was already too ancient and too well supported
by tradition and precedent to be successfully called in question.





In Africa we find no trace of open resistance to the introduction
of the rule, though time was evidently required to procure its
enforcement. We have seen that Siricius, in 386, addressed an
appeal to the African bishops. To this they responded by holding a
council in which they agreed “conscriptione quadam” that chastity
should be preserved by the three higher orders. This apparently was
not conclusive, for in 390 another council was held in which
Aurelius, Bishop of Carthage, again introduced the subject. He
recapitulated their recent action, urged that the teaching of the
Apostles and ancient usage required the observance of the rule, and
obtained the assent of his brother prelates to the separation from
their wives of those who were concerned in administering the
sacraments. 131 The form of these proceedings shows that
it was an innovation, requiring deliberation and the assent of the
ecclesiastics present, not a simple affirmation of a traditional
and unalterable point of discipline, and, moreover, no penalty is
mentioned for disobedience. Little respect, probably, was paid to
the new rule. The third and fourth councils of Carthage, held in
397 and 398, passed numerous canons relating to discipline,
prescribing minutely the qualifications and duties of the clergy,
and of the votaries of the monastic profession. The absence from
among these canons of any allusion to enforced celibacy would
therefore appear to prove that it was still left to the conscience
 of the individual.
If this be so, the triumph of the sacerdotal party was not long
delayed, as might be expected from the rising influence and
authority of St. Augustin, whose early Manichæism led him, after
his conversion, to be one of the most enthusiastic admirers and
promoters of austere asceticism. We may not unreasonably assume
that it was through his prompting that his friend St. Aurelius, at
the fifth council of Carthage in 401, proposed a canon, which was
adopted, ordering the separation of the married clergy of the
higher grades from their wives, under pain of deprivation of
office. 132 As before, the form of the canon shows
it to be an innovation.



That the rule was positively adopted and frequently submitted to is
shown by St. Augustin, who, in his treatise against second
marriages, states that, in arguing with those desirous of entering
upon those unhallowed unions, he was accustomed to strengthen his
logic by citing the continence of the clergy, who, however
unwillingly they had in most cases been forced to undertake the
burden, still, by the aid of God, were enabled to endure it to the
end. 133 Yet it is evident that its enforcement
was attended with many difficulties and much opposition, for,
twenty years later, at another council of Carthage, we find
Faustinus, the Papal Legate, proposing that the three higher orders
shall be separated from their wives, to which the fathers of the
council somewhat evasively replied that those who were con cerned in the ministry of
the altar should be chaste in all things. No attempt, however, was
apparently made to strengthen the resolution by affixing a penalty
for its infringement. It was a simple declaration of opinion, and
nothing more. 134



Symptoms of similar difficulty in the rigid enforcement of the
canon are observable elsewhere. The proceedings of the first
council of Toledo, held in the year 400, shows not only that it was
a recent innovation which continued to be disregarded, but that it
had given rise to a crowd of novel questions which required
imperatively to be settled, as to the status of the several grades
of clerks who were guilty of various forms of disobedience 135—the prototype and examplar of
innumerable similar attempts at legislation which continued for
more than a thousand years to occupy a good part of the attention
of almost every council and synod. The prelates of Cis-Alpine Gaul,
assembled in the council of Turin in 401, could only be brought to
pronounce incapable of promotion those who contravened the
injunction which separated them from their wives. 136
The practical working of this was to permit those to retain their
wives who were satisfied with the grade to which they had attained.
Thus the priest, who saw little prospect of elevation to the
episcopate, might readily console himself with the society of his
wife, while the powerful influence of the wives would be brought to
bear against the promptings of ambition on the part of their
husbands. The punishment thus was heaviest on the lower grades and
lightest on the higher clergy, whose position should have rendered
the sin more heinous—in fact, the bishop, to whom further promotion
was impossible, escaped entirely from the penalty.







Even as late as 441 the first council of Orange shows how utterly
the rule had been neglected by ordering that for the future no
married man should be ordained deacon without making promise of
separation from his wife, for contravention of which he was to
suffer degradation; while those who had previously been admitted to
orders were only subjected to the canon of the council of Turin,
incurring merely loss of promotion. 137 This evidently
indicates that the regulation was a novelty, for it admits the
injustice of subjecting to the rigor of the canon those who had
taken orders without being aware of the obligations incurred; and
it is a fair conclusion to suppose that this was a compromise by
which the existing clergy gave their assent to the rule for the
benefit of their successors, provided that they themselves escaped
its full severity. In fact, it seemed to be impossible to make the
church of Gaul accept the rule of discipline. About 459, we find
Leo I., in answer to some interrogatories of Rusticus, Bishop of
Narbonne, laboriously explaining that deacons and subdeacons, as
well as bishops and priests, must treat their wives as sisters.
138 Rusticus had evidently asked the
question, and Leo expresses no surprise at his ignorance.



The Irish Church, founded about the middle of the fifth century,
although it was to a great extent based on monachism, apparently
did not at first order the separation of the sexes. A century later
an effort seems to have been made in this direction; but the canons
of a synod held in the early part of the eighth century show that
priests at that time were not prevented from having wives. 139



Even where the authority of the decretals of Siricius and Innocent
was received with respectful silence, it was not always easy to
enforce their provisions. An epistle of Innocent to the bishops of
Calabria shows that, within territory depending strictly upon Rome
itself, a passive resistance was maintained, requiring constant
supervision and interference to render the rule imperative. Some
priests, whose growing families rendered their disregard of
discipline as unquestionable as it was defiant, remained
unpunished. Either the bishops refused to execute the laws, or
their sympathies were known to be  with the offenders, for the pious layman whose
sensibilities were wounded by the scandal felt himself obliged to
appeal to the Pope. Innocent accordingly ordered the accused to be
tried and to be expelled, while he expressed no little surprise at
the negligence of the prelates who were so remiss. 140 It
is more difficult to understand the edict of 420, issued by
Honorius, to which allusion has already been made (p. 55). This law
expressly declares that the desire for purity does not require the
separation of wives whose marriage took place before the ordination
of their husbands.



These disconnected attempts at resistance were unsuccessful.
Sacerdotalism triumphed, and the rule which forbade marriage to
those in orders, and separated husband and wife, when the former
was promoted to the ministry of the altar, became irrevocably
incorporated in the canon law. Throughout the struggle the Papacy
had a most efficient ally in the people. The holiness and the
necessity of absolute purity was so favorite a theme with the
leading minds of the church, and formed so prominent a portion of
their daily homilies and exhortations, that the popular mind could
not but be deeply impressed with its importance, and therefore
naturally exacted of the pastor the sacrifice which cost so little
to the flock. An instance or two occurring about this period will
show how vigilant was the watch kept upon the virtue of
ecclesiastics, and how summary was the process by which indignation
was visited upon even the most exalted, when suspected of a lapse
from the rigid virtue required of them. Thirty years after the
ordination of St. Brice, who succeeded St. Martin in the diocese of
Tours, rumor credited him with the paternity of a child
unseasonably born of a nun. In their wrath the citizens by common
consent determined to stone him. The saint calmly ordered the
infant, then in its thirtieth day, to be brought to him, and
adjured it in the name of Christ to declare if it were his, to
which the little one firmly replied “Thou art not my father!” The
people, attributing the miracle to magic, persisted in their
resolution, when St. Brice wrapped a quantity of burning coals in
his robe, and pressing the mass to his bosom carried it to the tomb
of St. Martin, where he deposited his burden, and displayed his
robe uninjured. Even this was insufficient to satisfy the outraged
feelings of the populace, and St. Brice deemed himself fortunate in
making his escape uninjured, when a successor was elected to the
bishopric. 141 Somewhat  similar was the case of St. Simplicius, Bishop
of Autun. Even as a layman, his holy zeal had led him to treat as a
sister his beautiful wife, who was inspired with equal piety. On
his elevation to the episcopate, still confident of their mutual
self-control, she refused to be separated from him. The people,
scandalized at the impropriety, and entertaining a settled
incredulity as to the superhuman virtue requisite to such
restraint, mobbed the bishop’s dwelling, and expressed their
sentiments in a manner more energetic than respectful. The saintly
virgin called for a portable furnace full of fire, emptied its
contents into her robe, and held it uninjured for an hour, when she
transferred the ordeal to her husband, saying that the trial was as
nothing to the flames through which they had already passed
unscathed. The result with him was the same, and the people
retired, ashamed of their unworthy suspicions. 142 Gregory of
Tours, who relates these legends, was sufficiently near in point of
time for them to have an historical value, even when divested of
their miraculous ornaments. They bring before us the popular
tendencies and modes of thought, and show us how powerful an
instrument the passions of the people became, when skilfully
aroused and directed by those in authority.





The Western church was thus at length irrevocably committed to the
strict maintenance of ecclesiastical celibacy, and the labors of
the three great Latin Fathers, Jerome, Ambrose, and Augustin, were
crowned with success. It is perhaps worth while to cast a glance at
such evidences as remain to us of the state of morals about this
period and during the fifth century, and to judge whether the new
rule of discipline had resulted in purifying the church of the
corruptions which had so excited the indignation of the anchorite
of Bethlehem, and had nerved him in his fierce contests with those
who opposed the enforced asceticism of the ministers of Christ.



How the morals of the church fared during the struggle is well
exhibited in the writings of St. Jerome himself, as quoted above,
describing the unlawful unions of the agapetæ with ecclesiastics
and the horrors induced by the desire to escape the consequences of
incautious frailty. Conclusions not less convincing may be drawn
from his assertion that holy orders were sometimes assumed on
account of the superior opportunities which clericature gave of
improper inter course
with women; 143 and from his description of the
ecclesiastics, who passed their lives in female companionship,
surrounded by young female slaves, and leading an existence which
differed from matrimony only in the absence of the marriage
ceremony. 144



But a short time after the recognition of the rule appeared the law
of Honorius, promulgated in 420, to which reference has already
been made. It is possible that the permission of residence there
granted to the wives of priests may have been intended to act as a
partial cure to evils caused by the enforcement of celibacy; and
this is rendered the more probable, since other portions of the
edict show that intercourse with improper females had increased to
such a degree that the censures of the church could no longer
restrain it, and that an appeal to secular interference was
necessary, by which such practices should be made a crime to be
punished by the civil tribunals. 145 That even this
failed lamentably in purifying the church may be gathered from the
proceedings of the provincial councils of the period.



Thus, in 453, the council of Anjou repeats the prohibition of
improper female intimacy, giving as a reason the ruin constantly
wrought by it. For those who thereafter persisted in their guilt,
however, the only penalty threatened was incapacity for promotion
on the part of the lower grades, and suspension of functions for
the higher 146—whence we may conclude that practically
an option was afforded to those who preferred sin to ambition. The
second council of Arles, in 443, likewise gives an insight into the
subterfuges adopted to evade the rule and to escape detection.
147 About this period a newly-appointed
bishop, Talasius of Angers, applied to Lupus of Troyes and
Euphronius of Autun for advice concerning various knotty points,
among which were the rules respecting the celibacy of the different
grades. In their reply the prelates advised their brother that it
would be well if the increase of priests’ families could be
prevented, but that such a consummation was almost impossible if
married men were admitted to orders, and that if he wanted to
escape ceaseless wrangling and the scandal of seeing chil dren born to his priests,
he had better ordain those only who were single. 148 The subject
was one of endless effort. In fact, of the numerous councils whose
canons have reached us, held in Gaul and Spain during the centuries
which intervened until the invasion of the Saracens and the
decrepitude of the Merovingian dynasty caused their discontinuance,
there is scarcely one which did not feel the necessity of
legislating on this delicate matter. It would be tedious and
unprofitable to detail specifically the innumerable exhortations,
threats, and ingenious devices resorted to in the desperate hope of
enforcing obedience to the rules and of purifying the morals of the
clergy. Suffice it to say that the constantly varying punishments
enacted, the minute supervision ordered over every action of the
priesthood, the constant attendance of witnesses whose inseparable
companionship should testify to the virtue of each ecclesiastic,
and the perpetual iteration of the rule in every conceivable shape,
prove at once the hopelessness of the attempt, and the incurable
nature of the disorders of which the church was at once the cause
and the victim. In short, this perpetual legislation frequently
betrays the fact that it was not only practically impossible to
maintain separation between the clergy and their wives, but that at
times marriage was not uncommon even within the prohibited orders.
149



Perhaps this may not move our surprise when we glance at the
condition of morality existing throughout the Empire in the second
quarter of the fifth century, as sketched by a zealous churchman of
 the period.
Salvianus, Bishop of Marseilles, was a native of Trèves. Three
times he witnessed the sack of that unfortunate city by the
successive barbarian hordes which swept over Western Europe, and he
lifts up his voice, like Jeremiah, to bewail the sins of his
people, and the unutterable misfortunes which were the punishment
but not the cure of those sins. Nothing can be conceived more
utterly licentious and depraved than the whole framework of society
as described by him, with such details as preclude us from
believing that holy indignation or pious sensibility led him to
exaggerate the outlines or to darken the shades of the picture. The
criminal and frivolous pleasures of a decrepit civilization left no
thought for the absorbing duties of the day or the fearful trials
of the morrow. Unbridled lust and unblushing indecency admitted no
sanctity in the marriage-tie. The rich and powerful established
harems, in the recesses of which their wives lingered, forgotten,
neglected, and despised. The banquet, the theatre, and the circus
exhausted what little strength and energy were left by domestic
excesses. The poor aped the vices of the rich, and hideous
depravity reigned supreme and invited the vengeance of Heaven. Such
rare souls as could remain pure amid the prevailing contamination
would naturally take refuge in the contrast of severe asceticism,
and resolutely seek absolute seclusion from a world whose every
touch was pollution. The secular clergy, however, drawn from the
ranks of a society so utterly corrupt, and enjoying the wealth and
station which rendered their position an object for the ambition of
the worldly, could not avoid sharing to a great extent the guilt of
their flocks, whose sins were more easily imitated than eradicated.
Nor does Salvianus confine his denunciations to Gaul and Spain.
Africa and Italy are represented as even worse, the prevalence of
unnatural crimes lending a deeper disgust to the rivalry in
iniquity. Rome was the sewer of the nations, the centre of
abomination of the world, where vice openly assumed its most
repulsive form, and wickedness reigned unchecked and supreme.



It is true that the descriptions of Salvianus are intended to
include the whole body of the people, and that his special
references to the church are but few. Those occasional references,
however, are not of a nature to exempt it from sharing in the full
force of his indignation. When he pronounces the Africans to be
utterly licentious, he excepts those who have been regenerated in
religion—but these he declares to be so few in number that it is
difficult to believe them  Africans. What hope, he asks, can there be for the
people when even in the church itself the most diligent search can
scarce discover one chaste amid so many thousands: and when
imperial Carthage was tottering to its fall under the assaults of
the besieging Vandals, he describes its clergy as wantoning in the
circus and the theatre—those without falling under the sword of the
barbarian, those within abandoning themselves to sensuality.
150 This, be it remembered, is that African
church which had just been so carefully nurtured in the purest
asceticism for thirty years, under the unremitting care of
Augustin, who died while his episcopal city of Hippo was encircled
with the leaguer of the Vandals.



Nor were these disorders attributable to the irruption of the
Barbarians, for Salvianus sorrowfully contrasts their purity of
morals with the reckless dissoluteness of the Romans. The respect
for female virtue, inherent in the Teutonic tribes, has no warmer
admirer than he, and he recounts with wonder how the temptations of
luxury and vice, spread before them in the wealthy cities which
they sacked, excited only their disgust, and how, so far from
yielding to the allurements that surrounded them, they sternly set
to work to reform the depravity of their new subjects, and enacted
laws to repress at least the open manifestations which shocked
their untutored virtue.



When corruption so ineradicable pervaded every class, we can scarce
wonder that in the story of the trial of Sixtus III., in 440, for
the seduction of a nun, when his accusers were unable to
substantiate the charge, he is said to have addressed the synod
assembled in judgment by repeating to them the story of the woman
taken in adultery, and the decision of Christ. Whether it were
intended to be regarded as a confession, or as a sarcasm on the
prelates around him, whom he thus challenged to cast the first
stone, the tale whether true or false is symptomatic of the time.
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As regards the East, if the accusations brought against Ibas,
Metropolitan of Edessa, at the Synod of Berytus in 448, 152
are worthy of credit, the Oriental church was not behind the West
in the effrontery of sin.
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During the period which we have been considering, there had
gradually arisen a divergence between the Christians of the East
and of the West. The Arianism of Constantius opposed to the
orthodoxy of Constans lent increased development to the separation
which the division of the Empire had commenced. The rapid growth of
the New Rome founded on the shores of the Bosporus gave to the East
a political metropolis which rendered it independent of the power
of Rome, and the patriarchate there erected absorbed to itself the
supremacy of the old Apostolic Sees, which had previously divided
the ecclesiastical strength of the East. In the West, the Bishop of
Rome was unquestionably the highest dignitary, and when the
separation relieved him of the rivalry of prelates equal in rank,
he was enabled to acquire an authority over the churches of the
Occident undreamed of in previous ages. As yet, however, there was
little pretension of extending that power over the East, and though
the ceaseless quarrels which raged in Antioch, Constantinople, and
Alexandria enabled him frequently to intervene as arbiter, still he
had not yet assumed the tone of a judge without appeal or of an
autocratic lawgiver.



Though five hundred years were still to pass before the Greek
schism formally separated Constantinople from the communion of
Rome, yet already, by the close of the fourth century, the
characteristics which ultimately led to that schism were beginning
to develop themselves with some distinctness. The sacerdotal spirit
of the West showed itself in the formalism which loaded religion
with rules of observance and discipline enforced with Roman
severity. The inquiring and metaphysical tendencies of the East
discovered unnumbered doubtful points of belief, which were argued
with exhaustive subtlety and supported by relentless persecution.
However  important it
might be for any polemic to obtain for his favorite dogma the
assent of the Roman bishop, whose decisions on such points thus
constantly acquired increased authority, yet when the Pope
undertook to issue laws and promulgate rules of discipline,
whatever force they had was restricted to the limits of the Latin
tongue. Accordingly, we find that the decretals of Siricius and
Innocent I. produced no effect throughout the East. Asceticism
continued to flourish there as in its birthplace, but it was
voluntary, and there is no trace of any official attempt to render
it universally imperative. The canon of Nicæa of course was law,
and the purity of the church required its strict observance, to
avoid scandals and immorality; 153 but beyond this
and the ancient rules excluding digami and prohibiting marriage in
orders no general laws were insisted on, and each province or
patriarchate was allowed to govern itself in this respect. How
little the Eastern prelates thought of introducing compulsory
celibacy is shown by the fact that at the second general council,
held at Constantinople in 381, only four or five years before the
decretals of Siricius, there is no trace of any legislation on the
subject; and this acquires increased significance when we observe
that although this council has always been reckoned Œcumenic, and
has enjoyed full authority throughout the church universal, yet out
of one hundred and fifty bishops who signed the acts, but one—a
Spanish prelate—was from the West.



This avoidance of action was not merely an omission of surplusage.
Had the disposition existed to erect the custom of celibacy into a
law, there was ample cause for legislation on the subject.
Epiphanius, who died in the year 403 at a very advanced age,
probably compiled his “Panarium” not long after this period; he
belonged to the extreme school of ascetics, and lost no opportunity
of asserting the most rigid rule with regard to virginity and
continence, which he considered to be the base and corner-stone of
the church. While 
assuming celibacy to be the rule for all concerned in the functions
of the priesthood, he admits that in many places it was not
observed, on account of the degradation of morals or of the
impossibility of obtaining enough ministers irreprehensible in
character to satisfy the needs of the faithful. 154



That Epiphanius endeavored to erect into a universal canon rules
only adopted in certain churches is rendered probable by an
allusion of St. Jerome, who, in his controversy with Vigilantius,
urged in support of celibacy the custom of the churches of the East
(or Antioch), of Alexandria, and of Rome. 155 He thus omits
the great exarchates of Ephesus, Pontus, and Thrace, as not lending
strength to his argument. Of these the first is perhaps explicable
by the latitudinarianism of its metropolitan, Anthony, Bishop of
Ephesus. At the council of Constantinople, held in 400, this
prelate was accused of many crimes, among which were simony, the
conversion to the use of his family of ecclesiastical property and
even of the sacred vessels, and further, that after having vowed
separation from his wife, he had had children by her. 156
Even Egypt, the nursery of monachism, affords a somewhat suspicious
example in the person of Synesius, Bishop of Ptolemais. This
philosophic disciple of Hypatia, when pressed to accept the
bishopric, declined it on various grounds, among which was his
unwillingness to be separated from his wife, or to live with her
secretly like an adulterer, the separation being particularly
objectionable to him, as interfering with his desire for numerous
offspring. 157 Synesius, however, was apparently able
to reconcile the incompatibilities, for after accepting the
episcopal office, we find, when the Libyans invaded the Pentapolis
and he stood boldly forth to protect his flock, that two days
before an expected encounter, he confided to his brother’s care his
children, to whom he asked the transfer of that tender fraternal
affection which he himself had always enjoyed. 158



It is easy to imagine what efforts were doubtless made to extend
the rule and to render it as imperative throughout the East as it
was becoming in the West, when we read the extravagant laudations
of virginity uttered about this time by St. John Chrysostom, who
lent  the sanction of
his great name and authority to the assertion that it is as
superior to marriage as heaven is to earth, or as angels are to
men. 159 Strenuous as these efforts may have
been, however, they have left no permanent record, and their effect
was short-lived. Within thirty years of the time when Jerome quoted
the example of the eastern churches as an argument against
Vigilantius, Socrates chronicles as a novelty the introduction into
Thessalia of compulsory separation between married priests and
their wives, which he says was commanded by Heliodorus, Bishop of
Trica, apparently to compensate for the amatory character of the
“Æthiopica,” written in his youth. The same rule, Socrates informs
us, was observed in Greece, Macedonia, and Thessalonica, but
throughout the rest of the East he asserts that such separation was
purely voluntary, and even that many bishops had no scruple in
maintaining ordinary intercourse with their wives 160—a
statement easy to be believed in view of the complaints of St.
Isidor of Pelusium, about the same time, that the rules of the
church enjoining chastity received little respect among the
priesthood. 161



The influence of Jerome, Chrysostom, and other eminent churchmen,
the example of the West, and the efforts of the Origenians in favor
of philosophic asceticism, doubtless had a powerful effect during
the first years of the fifth century in extending the custom, but
they failed in the endeavor to render it universal and obligatory,
and the testimony of Socrates shows how soon even those provinces
which adopted it in Jerome’s time returned to the previous practice
of leaving the matter to the election of the individual. The East
thus preserved the traditions of earlier times, as recorded in the
Apostolic Constitutions and Canons, prohibiting marriage in orders
and the ordination of digami, but imposing no compulsory separation
on those who had been married previous to ordination.



Even these rules required to be occasionally enunciated in order to
maintain their observance. In 530 a constitution of Justinian calls
attention to the regulation prohibiting the marriage of deacons and
subdeacons, and in view of the little respect paid to it, the
Emperor proceeds to declare the children of such unions spurious
(not even nothi or naturales) and incompetent to inherit anything;
the wife is  likewise
incapacitated from inheritance, and the whole estate of the father
is escheated to the church—the severity of which may perhaps be a
fair measure of the extent of the evil which it was intended to
repress. 162 Five years later Justinian recurs to the
subject, and lays down the received regulations in all their
details. Any one who keeps a concubine, or who has married a
divorced woman or a second wife, is to be held ineligible to the
diaconate or priesthood. Any member of those orders or of the
subdiaconate who takes a wife or a concubine, whether publicly or
secretly, is thereupon to be degraded and to lose all clerical
privileges; and though the strongest preference is expressed for
those who though married preserve strict continence, the very
phrase employed indicates that this was altogether a matter of
choice, and that previous conjugal relations were not subject to
any legislative interference. 163 These same
regulations were repeated some ten years later in a law,
promulgated about 545, 164 which was preserved throughout the
whole period of Greek jurisprudence, being inserted by Leo the
Philosopher in his Basilica, 165 quoted by
Photius in the Nomocanon, and referred to as still in force by
Balsamon in the thirteenth century. 166 At the same time
Justinian tacitly admits the failure of previous efforts when he
adds a provision by which an unmarried postulant for the diaconate
is obliged to pledge himself not to marry, and any bishop
permitting such marriage is threatened with degradation. 167



Bishops, however, were subjected to the full severity of the Latin
discipline. As early as 528, Justinian ordered that no one should
be eligible to the episcopate who was burdened with either children
or grandchildren, giving as a reason the engrossing duties of the
office, which required that the whole mind and soul should be
devoted to them, and still more significantly hinting the indecency
of converting to the use of the prelate’s family the wealth
bestowed by the faithful  on the church for pious uses and for charity.
168 It is probable that this was not
strictly observed, for in 535, when repeating the injunction, and
adding a restriction on conjugal intercourse, he intimates that no
inquiry shall be made into infractions previously occurring, but
that it shall be rigidly enforced for the future. 169
The decision was final as regards the absence of a wife, for it was
again alluded to in 548, and that law is carried through the
Nomocanon and Basilica. 170 The absence of children as a
prerequisite to the episcopate, however, was not insisted upon so
pertinaciously, for Leo the Philosopher, after the compilation of
the Basilica, issued a constitution allowing the ordination of
bishops who had legitimate offspring, arguing that brothers and
other relatives were equally prone to withdraw them from the duties
of their position. 171





It is not worth while to enter into the interminable controversy
respecting the council held at Constantinople in 680, the canons of
which were promulgated in 692, and which is known to polemics as
the Quinisext in Trullo. The Greeks maintain that it was
Œcumenic, and its legislation binding upon Christendom; the Latins,
that it was provincial and schismatic; but whether Pope Agatho
acceded to its canons or not; whether a century later Adrian I.
admitted them, or whether their authentication by the second
council of Nicæa gave them authority over the whole church or not,
are questions of little practical importance for our purpose, for
they never were really incorporated into the law of the West, and
they are only to be regarded as forming a portion of the received
ecclesiastical jurisprudence of the East. In one sense, however,
their bearing upon the Latin church is interesting, for, in spite
of them, Rome maintained communion with Constantinople for more
than a century and a half, and the schism which then took place
arose from altogether different causes. In the West, therefore,
celibacy was only a point of discipline, of no doctrinal
importance, and not a matter of heresy, as we shall see it
afterwards become under the stimulus afforded by Protestant
controversy.



The canons of the Quinisext are very full upon all the questions
relating to celibacy, and show that great relaxation had occurred
in  enforcing the
regulations embodied in the laws of Justinian. Digami must have
become numerous in the church, for the prohibition of their
ordination is renewed, and all who had not released themselves from
such forbidden unions by June 15th of the preceding year are
condemned to suffer deposition. So marriage in orders had evidently
become frequent, for all guilty of it are enjoined to leave their
wives, when, after a short suspension, they are to be restored to
their position, though ineligible to promotion. 172 A much
severer punishment is, however, provided for those who should
subsequently be guilty of the same indiscretion, for all such
infractions of the rule are visited with absolute deposition
173—thus proving that it had fallen into
desuetude, since those who sinned after its restoration were
regarded as much more culpable than those who had merely
transgressed an obsolete law. Even bishops had neglected the
restrictions imposed upon them by Justinian, for the council refers
to prelates in Africa, Libya, and elsewhere, who lived openly with
their wives; and although this is prohibited for the future under
penalty of deposition, and although all wives of those promoted to
the episcopate are directed to be placed in nunneries at a distance
from their husbands, yet the remarkable admission is made that this
is done for the sake of the people, who regarded such things as a
scandal, and not for the purpose of changing that which had been
ordained by the Apostles. 174



With regard to the future discipline of the great body of the
clergy, the council, after significantly acknowledging that the
Roman church required a promise of abstinence from married
candidates for the diaconate and priesthood, proceeds to state that
it desires to adhere to the Apostolic canon by keeping inviolate
the conjugal relations of those in holy orders, and by permitting
them to associate with their wives, only stipulating for continence
during the time devoted to the ministry of the sacraments. To put
an end to all opposition to this privilege, deposition is
threatened against those who shall presume to interfere between the
clergy and their wives, and likewise against all who, under
pretence of religion, shall put their wives away. At the same time,
in order to promote the extension of the church, in the foreign
provinces, this latter penalty is remitted, as a concession to
 the prejudices of
the “Barbarians.” 175 How thoroughly in some regions
sacerdotal marriage had come to be the rule we learn from a
reference to Armenia, where the Levitical custom of the Hebrews was
imitated, in the creation of a sacerdotal caste, transmitted from
father to son, and confined to the priestly houses. This limitation
is condemned by the council, which orders that all who are worthy
of ordination shall be regarded as eligible. 176



The Eastern church thus formally and in the most solemn manner
recorded its separate and independent discipline on this point, and
refused to be bound by the sacerdotalism of Rome. It thus
maintained the customs transmitted from the early period, when
asceticism had commenced to show itself, but it shrank from
carrying out the principles involved to their ultimate result, as
was sternly attempted by the inexorable logic of Rome. The system
thus laid down was permanent, for throughout the East the Quinisext
was received unquestioningly as a general council, and its decrees
were authoritative and unalterable. It is true that in the
confusion of the two following centuries a laxity of practice
gradually crept in, by which those who desired to marry were
admitted to holy orders while single, and were granted two years
after ordination during which they were at liberty to take wives,
but this was acknowledged to be an abuse, and about the year 900 it
was formally prohibited by a constitution of Leo the Philosopher.
177 Thus restored, the Greek church has pre
served its early
traditions unaltered to the present day. Marriage in orders is not
permitted, nor are digami admissible, but the lower grades of the
clergy are free to marry, nor are they separated from their wives
when promoted to the sacred functions of the diaconate or
priesthood. The bishops are selected from the regular clergy or
monks, and, being bound by the vow of chastity, are of course
unmarried and unable to marry. Thus the legislation of Justinian is
practically transmitted to the nineteenth century. Even this
restriction on the freedom of marriage renders it difficult to
preserve the purity of the priesthood, and the Greek church, like
the Latin, is forced occasionally to renew the Nicene prohibition
against the residence of suspected women. 178



The strongly marked hereditary tendency, which is so distinguishing
a characteristic of mediæval European institutions has led, in
Russia at least, since the time of Peter the Great, to the
customary transmission of the priesthood, and even of individual
churches, from father to son, thus creating a sacerdotal caste. To
such an extent has this been carried that marriage is obligatory on
the parish priest, and custom requires that the wife shall be the
daughter of a priest. Some of the results of this are to be seen in
a law of 1867, forbidding for the future the aspirant to a cure
from marrying the daughter of his predecessor or undertaking to
support the family of the late incumbent as a condition precedent
to obtaining the preferment. It shows how entirely the duties of
the clergy had been lost in the sense of property and hereditary
right attaching to benefices, leading inevitably to the neglect or
perfunctory performance of ecclesiastical duties. 179 We
shall see hereafter how narrowly the Latin church escaped a similar
transformation, and how prolonged was the struggle to avoid it.





One branch of the Eastern church, however, relaxed the rules of the
Quinisext. In 431, Nestorius, Patriarch of Constantinople, was
excommunicated for his heretical subtleties as to the nature of the
Godhead in Christ. Driven out from the Empire by the orthodox
authorities, his followers spread throughout Mesopotamia and
Persia,  where, by
the end of the century, their efforts had gradually converted
nearly the whole population. About the year 480, Barsuma,
metropolitan of Nisibi, added to his Nestorian heresy the guilt of
marrying a nun, when to justify himself he assembled a synod in
which the privilege of marriage was granted not only to priests,
but even to monks. In 485, Babueus, Patriarch of Seleucia, held a
council which excommunicated Barsuma and condemned his licentious
doctrines; but, about ten years later, a subsequent patriarch,
Babeus, in the council of Seleucia, obtained the enactment of
canons conferring the privilege of marriage on all ranks of the
clergy, from monk to patriarch. Some forty years later a debate
recorded between the Patriarch Mar Aba and King Chosroes shows that
repeated marriages were common among all orders, but Mar Aba
subsequently issued a canon depriving patriarchs and bishops of the
right, and subjecting them to the rules of the Latin and Greek
churches. 180



The career of the Nestorians shows that matrimony is not
incompatible with mission-work, for they were the most successful
missionaries on record. They penetrated throughout India, Tartary,
and China. In the latter empire they lasted until the thirteenth
century; while in India they not improbably exercised an influence
in modifying the doctrines of ancient Brahmanism, 181
and the Portuguese discoverers in the fifteenth century found them
flourishing in Malabar. So numerous were they that during the
existence of the Latin kingdom of Jerusalem they are described, in
conjunction with the monophysite sect of the Jacobines, as
exceeding in numbers the inhabitants of the rest of Christendom.
182





Another segment of the Eastern church may properly receive
attention here. The Abyssinians and Coptic Christians of Egypt can
scarcely in truth be considered a part of the Greek church, as
 they are monophysite
in belief, and have in many particulars adopted Jewish customs,
such as circumcision, &c. Their observances as regards
marriage, however, tally closely with the canons of the Quinisext,
except that bishops are permitted to retain their wives. In the
sixteenth century, Bishop Zaga Zabo, who was sent as envoy to
Portugal by David, King of Abyssinia, left behind him a confession
of faith for the edification of the curious. In this document he
describes the discipline of his church as strict in forbidding the
clericature to illegitimates; marriage is not dissolved by
ordination, but second marriage, or marriage in orders, is
prohibited, except under dispensation from the Patriarch, a favor
occasionally granted to magnates for public reasons. Without such
dispensation, the offender is expelled from the priesthood, while a
bishop or other ecclesiastic convicted of having an illegitimate
child is forthwith deprived of all his benefices and possessions.
Monasteries, moreover, were numerous and monachal chastity was
strictly enforced. 183 These rules, I presume, are still in
force. A recent traveller in those regions states that “if a priest
be married previous to his ordination, he is allowed to remain so;
but no one can marry after having entered the priesthood”—while a
mass of superstitious and ascetic observances has overlaid
religion, until little trace is left of original Christianity.
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The Monastic Orders occupy too prominent a place in ecclesiastical
history, and were too powerful an instrument both for good and
evil, to be passed over without some cursory allusion, although the
secular clergy is more particularly the subject of the present
sketch, and the rise and progress of monachism is a topic too
extensive in its details to be thoroughly considered in the space
which can be allotted to it.



In this, as in some other forms of asceticism, we must look to
Buddhism for the model on which the Church fashioned her
institutions. Ages before the time of Sakyamuni, the life of the
anchorite had become a favorite mode of securing the moksha,
or supreme good of absorption in Brahma. Buddhism, in throwing open
the way of salvation to all mankind, popularized this, and thus
multiplied enormously the crowd of mendicants, who lived upon the
charity of the faithful and who abandoned all the cares and duties
of life in the hope of advancing a step in the scale of being and
of ultimately obtaining the highest bliss of admission to Nirvana.
In the hopeless confusion of Hindu chronology, it is impossible to
define dates with exactness, but we know that at a very early
period these Bhikshus and Bhikshunis, or mendicants of either sex,
were organized in monasteries (Viharas or Sangharamas) erected by
the piety of the faithful, and were subjected to definite rules,
prominent among which were those of poverty and chastity, which
subsequently became the foundation of all the Western orders.
Probably the oldest existing scripture of Buddhism is the
Pratimoksha, or collection of rules for observance by the bhikshus,
which tradition, not without probability, ascribes to Sakyamuni
himself. In this, infraction of chastity falls under the first of
the four Parajika rules; it is classed, with murder, among the most
serious offences entailing excommunication and  expulsion without forgiveness. The
solicitation of a woman comes within the scope of the thirteen
Sanghadisesa rules, entailing penance and probation, after which
the offender may be absolved by an assembly of not less than twenty
bhikshus. Other punishments are allotted for every suspicious act,
and the utmost care is shown in the regulations laid down for the
minutest details of social intercourse between the sexes. 185



Under these rules, Buddhist monachism developed to an extent which
more than rivals that of its Western derivative. The remains of the
magnificent Viharas still to be seen in India testify at once to
the enormous multitudes which found shelter in them and to the
munificent piety of the monarchs and wealthy men who, as in Europe,
sought to purchase the favor of Heaven by founding and enlarging
these retreats for the devotee. In China, Buddhism was not
introduced until the first century A.‭D., and yet, by the middle of
the seventh century, in spite of repeated and severe persecutions,
the number of monasteries already amounted to 3716, while two
hundred years later the persecuting Emperor Wu-Tsung ordered the
destruction of no less than 4600; and at the present day it is
estimated that there are 80,000 Buddhist monks in the environs of
Pekin alone. When, in the seventh century, Hiouen-Thsang visited
India, he describes the Sangharama of Nalanda as containing ten
thousand monks and novices; and the later pilgrim, Fah-Hian, found
fifty or sixty thousand in the island of Ceylon. In the fourteenth
century, the city of Ilchi, in Chinese Tartary, possessed fourteen
monasteries, averaging three thousand devotees in each; while in
Tibet, at the present time, there are in the vicinity of Lhassa
twelve great monasteries, containing a population of 18,500 lamas.
In Ladak, the proportion of lamas to the laity is as one to
thirteen; in Spiti, one to seven; and in Burmah, one to thirty.
186 Great as were the proportions to which
European monachism grew, it never attained dimensions such as
these.



It was some time, however, before the intercourse between East and
West led to the introduction of anchoritic and monastic customs.
The first rudimentary development of a tendency in such direction
 is to be found in
the vows, which, as stated in a previous section, had already, at
an early period in the history of the church, become common among
female devotees. In fact an order of widows, employed in charitable
works and supported from the offerings of the faithful, was
apparently one of the primitive institutions of the Apostles. To
prevent any conflict between the claims of the world and of the
church, St. Paul directs that they shall be childless and not less
than sixty years of age, so that on the one hand there might be no
neglect of the first duty which he recognized as owing to the
family, nor, on the other hand, that the devotee should be tempted
by the flesh to quit the service which she had undertaken. 187



This admirable plan may be considered the germ of the countless
associations by which the church has in all ages earned the
gratitude of mankind by giving to Christianity its truest practical
exposition. It combined a refuge for the desolate with a most
efficient organization for spreading the faith and administering
charity; and there was no thought of marring its utility by
rendering it simply an instrument for exaggerating and propagating
asceticism. St. Paul, indeed, expressly commands the younger ones
to marry and bring up children; 188 and he could
little have anticipated the time when this order of widows, so
venerable in its origin and labors, would, by the caprice of
ascetic progress, come to be regarded as degraded in comparison
with the virgin spouses of Christ, who selfishly endeavored to
purchase their own salvation by shunning all the duties imposed on
them by the Creator. 189 Nor could he have imagined that, after
eighteen centuries, enthusiastic theologians would seriously argue
that Christ and his Apostles had founded regular religious orders,
bound by the three customary vows of chastity, poverty, and
obedience. 190







In the early church, as has been already shown, all vows of
continence and dedication to the service of God were a matter of
simple volition, not only as to their inception, but also as to
their duration. The male or female devotee was at liberty to return
to the world and to marry at any time; 191 although during
the purer periods of persecution, such conduct was doubtless
visited with disapprobation and was attended with loss of
reputation. As, moreover, there was no actual segregation from the
world and no sundering of family ties, there was no necessity for
special rules of discipline. When, under the Decian persecution,
Paul the Thebæan, and shortly afterwards St. Antony, retired to the
desert in order to satisfy a craving for ascetic mortification
which could only be satiated by solitude, and thus unconsciously
founded the vast society of Egyptian cenobites, they gave rise to
what at length became a new necessity. 192 The associations
which gradually formed themselves required some government, and the
institution of monachism became too important a portion of the
church, both in numbers and influence, to remain long without rules
of discipline to regulate its piety and to direct its  powers. As yet, however, a
portion of the church, adhering to ancient tradition, looked
reprovingly on these exaggerated pietistic vagaries. Lactantius,
for instance, in a passage written subsequent to the conversion of
Constantine, earnestly denounces the life of a hermit as that of a
beast rather than of a man, and urges that the bonds of human
society ought not to be broken, since man cannot exist without his
fellows. 193



It was in vain to attempt to stem the tide which had now fairly set
in, nor is it difficult to understand the impulsion which drove so
many to abandon the world. No small portion of pastoral duty
consisted in exhortations to virginity, the praises of which were
reiterated with ever increasing vehemence, and the rewards of
which, in this world and the next, were magnified with constantly
augmenting promises. Indeed, a perusal of the writings of that age
seems to render it difficult to conceive how any truly devout soul
could remain involved in worldly duties and pleasures, when the
abandonment of all the ties and responsibilities imposed on man by
Providence was represented as rendering the path to heaven so much
shorter and more certain, and when every pulpit resounded with
perpetual amplifications of the one theme. Equally efficacious with
the timid and slothful was the prospect of a quiet retreat from the
confusion and strife which the accelerating decline of the empire
rendered every day wilder and more hopeless; while the crushing
burdens of the state drove many, in spite of all the efforts of the
civil power, to seek their escape in the exemptions accorded to
those connected with the church. When to these classes are added
the penitents—prototypes of St. Mary of Egypt, who retired to the
desert as the only refuge from her profligate life, and for
seventeen years waged an endless struggle with the burning passions
which she could control but could not conquer—it is not difficult
to estimate how vast were the multitudes unconsciously engaged in
laying the foundations of that monastic structure which was
eventually to overshadow all Christendom. 194 Indeed, even the
church itself at times became alarmed at the increasing tendency,
as when the council of Saragossa, in 381, found it necessary to
denounce the practice of eccle siastics abandoning their functions and embracing the
monastic life, which it assumes was done from unworthy motives.
195



Soon after his conversion, Constantine had encouraged the
prevailing tendency by not only repealing the disabilities imposed
by the old Roman law on those who remained unmarried, but by
extending the power of making wills to minors who professed the
intention of celibacy. 196 His piety and that of subsequent
emperors speedily attributed to all connected with the church
certain exemptions from the intolerable municipal burdens which
were eating out the heart of the empire. An enormous premium was
thus offered to swell the ecclesiastical ranks, while, as the
number of the officiating clergy was necessarily limited, the
influx would naturally flow into the mass of monks and nuns on
whose increase there was no restriction, and whose condition was
open to all, with but slender examination into the fitness of the
applicant. 197 The rapidly increasing wealth of the
church, and the large sums devoted to the maintenance of all orders
of the clergy, offered additional temptations to those who might
regard the life of the ascetic as the means of securing an assured
existence of idleness, free from all care of the morrow. If,
therefore, during a period when ridicule and persecution were the
portion of those who vowed perpetual continence, it had been found
impossible to avoid the most deplorable scandals, 198
it can readily be conceived that allurements such as these would
crowd the monastic profession with proselytes of a most
questionable character, drawn from a society so frightfully
dissolute as that of the fourth century. The fierce declamations of
St. Jerome afford a terrible picture of the disorders  prevalent among those
vowed to celibacy, and of the hideous crimes resorted to in order
to conceal or remove the consequences of guilt, showing that the
asceticism enforced by Siricius had not wrought any improvement.
199 The necessity of subjecting those bound
by vows to established rules must therefore have soon become
generally recognized; and although as we have already seen, they
were free at any time to abandon the profession which they had
assumed, still, while they remained as members, the welfare of the
church would render all right-minded men eager to hail any attempt
to establish rules of wholesome discipline. The first authoritative
attempt to check disorders of the kind is to be found in the first
council of Carthage, which in 348 insisted that all who, shunning
marriage, elected the better lot of chastity, should live separate
and solitary, and that none should have access to them under
penalty of excommunication; and in 381 the Council of Saragossa
sought to remedy the evil at its root by forbidding virgins to take
the veil unless they could furnish proof that they were at least
forty years of age. 200



Although the church, in becoming an affair of state, had to a great
extent sacrificed its independence, still it enjoyed the
countervailing advantage of being able to call upon the temporal
power for assistance when its own authority was defied, nor was it
long in requiring this aid in the enforcement of its regulations.
Accordingly, in 364, we find a law of Jovian forbidding, under pain
of actual or civil death, any attempt to marry a sacred virgin,
201 the extreme severity of which is the
best indication of the condition of morals that could justify a
resort to penalties so exaggerated. How great was the necessity for
reform, and how little was actually accomplished by these attempts,
may be estimated from an effort of the Council of Valence, in 374,
to prevent those who married from being pardoned after too short a
penance, 202 and from the description which ten years
later Pope Siricius  gives of the unbridled and shameless license
indulged in by both sexes in violation of their monastic vows.
203





Certain definite rules for the governance of these constantly
increasing crowds of all stations, conditions, and characters, who
were obviously so ill-fitted for the obligations which they had
assumed, became of course necessary, but it was long before they
assumed an irrevocable and binding force. The treatise which is
known as the rule of St. Oriesis is only a long and somewhat mystic
exhortation to asceticism. That which St. Pachomius is said to have
received from an angel is manifestly posterior to the date of that
saint, and probably belongs to the commencement of the fifth
century. Minute as are its instructions, and rigid as are its
injunctions respecting every action of the cenobite, yet it fully
displays the voluntary nature of the profession and the lightness
of the bonds which tied the monk to his order. A stranger applying
for admission to a monastery was exposed only to a probation of a
few days, to test his sincerity and to prove that he was not a
slave; no vows were imposed, only his simple promise to obey the
rules being required. If he grew tired of ascetic life, he
departed, but he could not be again taken back without penitence
and the consent of the archimandrite. 204 Even female
travellers applying for hospitality were not refused admittance,
and an inclosure was set apart for them, where they were
entertained with special honor and attention; a place was likewise
provided for them in which to be present at vespers. 205



A similar system of discipline is manifested in the detailed
statement of the regulations of the Egyptian monasteries left us by
John Cassianus, Abbot of St. Victor of Marseilles, who died in 448.
No vows or religious ceremonies were required of the postulant for
admission. He was proved by ten days’ waiting at the gate, and a
year’s probation inside, yet the slender tie between him and the
community is shown by the preservation of his worldly garments, to
be returned to him in case of his expulsion for disobedience or
discon tent, and
also by the refusal to receive from him the gift of his private
fortune—although no one within the sacred walls was permitted to
call the simplest article his own—lest he should leave the convent
and then claim to revoke his donation, as not unfrequently happened
in institutions which neglected this salutary rule. 206
So, in a series of directions for cenobitic life, appended to a
curious Arabic version of the Nicene canons, the punishment
provided for persistent disobedience and turbulence is expulsion of
the offender from the monastery. 207



As a temporary refuge from the trials of life, where the soul could
be strengthened by seclusion, meditation, peaceful labor, and rigid
discipline, thousands must have found the institution of Monachism
most beneficial who had not resolution enough to give themselves up
to a life of ascetic devotion and privation. These facilities for
entrance and departure, however, only rendered more probable the
admission of the turbulent and the worldly; and the want of
stringent and effective regulations must have rendered itself every
day more apparent, as the holy multitudes waxed larger and more
difficult to manage, and as the empire became covered with
wandering monks, described by St. Augustin as beggars, swindlers,
and peddlers of false relics, who resorted to the most shameless
mendacity to procure the means of sustaining their idle and
vagabond life. 208



It was this, no doubt, which led to the adoption and enforcement of
the third of the monastic vows—that of obedience—as being the only
mode by which during the period when residence was voluntary, the
crowds of devotees could be kept in a condition of subjection. To
what a length this was carried, and how completely the system of
religious asceticism succeeded in its object of destroying all
human feeling, is well exemplified by the shining example of the
holy Mucius, who presented himself for admission in a monastery,
accompanied by his child, a boy eight years of age. His persistent
humility gained for him a relaxation of the rules, and father and
son were admitted together. To test his worthiness, however, they
were separated, and  all intercourse forbidden. His patience encouraged
a further trial. The helpless child was neglected and abused
systematically, but all the perverse ingenuity which rendered him a
mass of filth and visited him with perpetual chastisement failed to
excite a sign of interest in the father. Finally the abbot feigned
to lose all patience with the little sufferer’s moans, and ordered
Mucius to cast him in the river. The obedient monk carried him to
the bank and threw him in with such promptitude that the admiring
spectators were barely able to rescue him. All that is wanting to
complete the hideous picture is the declaration of the abbot that
in Mucius the sacrifice of Abraham was completed. 209
This epitomizes the whole system—the transfer to man of the
obedience due to God—and shows how little, by this time, was left
of the hopeful reliance on a beneficent God which distinguished the
primitive church, and which led Athenagoras, in the second century,
to argue from the premises “God certainly impels no one to those
things which are unnatural.”



The weaker sex, whether from the greater value attached to the
purity of woman or from her presumed frailty, as well as from some
difference in the nature of the engagement entered into, was the
first to become the subject of distinct legislation, and the
frequency of the efforts required shows the difficulty of enforcing
the rule of celibacy and chastity. Allusion has already been made
to a law of Jovian which, as early as 364, denounced the attempt to
marry a nun as a capital crime. Subsequent canons of the church
show that this was wholly ineffectual. The council of Valence, in
374, endeavored to check such marriages. The synod of Rome, in 384,
alludes with horror to these unions, which it stigmatizes as
adultery, and drawing a distinction between virgins professed and
those who had taken the veil, it prescribes an indefinite penance
before they can be received back into the church, but at the same
time it does not venture to order their separation from their
husbands. 210 A year later, the bolder Siricius
commands both monks and nuns guilty of unchastity to be  imprisoned, but he
makes no allusion to marriage. 211 Notwithstanding
the fervor of St. Augustin’s admiration for virginity and the
earnestness with which he waged war in favor of celibacy, he
pronounces that the marriage of nuns is binding, ridicules those
who consider it as invalid, and deprecates the evil results of
separating man and wife under such circumstances, but yet his
asceticism, satisfied with this concession to common sense,
pronounces such unions to be worse than adulterous. 212
From this it is evident that these infractions of discipline were
far from uncommon, and that the stricter churchmen already treated
such marriages as null and void, which resulted in the husbands
considering themselves at liberty to marry again. Such view of
monastic vows was not sustained by the authorities of the church,
for about the same period Innocent I., like St. Augustin, while
condemning such marriages as worse than adulterous, admitted their
validity by refusing communion to the offenders until one of the
partners in guilt should be dead; and, like the synod of 384, he
considered the transgression as somewhat less culpable in the
professed virgin than in her who had consummated her marriage with
Christ by absolutely taking the veil. 213 It was probably
this assumed marriage with Christ—a theory which St. Cyprian shows
to be as old as the third century, and which is very strongly
stated by Innocent—which rendered the church so much more sensitive
as to the frailty of the female devotees than to that of the men.
As yet, however, the stability of such marriages was generally
accepted throughout the church, for, a few years before the epistle
of Inno cent we
find it enunciated by the first council of Toledo, which decided
that the nun who married was not admissible to penitence during the
life of her husband, unless she separated herself from him.
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It is evident from all this that an effort had been made to have
such marriages condemned as invalid, and that it had failed. We
see, however, that the lines had gradually been drawn more tightly
around the monastic order, that the vows could no longer be shaken
off with ease, and that there was a growing tendency to render the
monastic character ineffaceable when once assumed. Towards the
middle of the fifth century, however, a reaction took place,
possibly because the extreme views may have been found
impracticable. Thus Leo I. treats recalcitrant cenobites with
singular tenderness. He declares that monks cannot without sin
abandon their profession, and therefore that he who returns to the
world and marries must redeem himself by penitence, for however
honorable be the marriage-tie and the active duties of life, still
it is a transgression to desert the better path. So professed
virgins, who throw off the habit and marry, violate their duty, and
those who in addition to this have been regularly consecrated
commit a great crime—and yet no further punishment is indicated for
them; 215 and the little respect still paid to the
indelible character claimed for monachism is shown by the manner in
which the civil power was ready to interfere for the purpose of
putting an end to some of the many abuses arising from monastic
institutions. In 458 Majorian promulgated a law in which he
inveighs with natural indignation against the parents who, to get
rid of their offspring, compel their unhappy daughters to enter
convents at a tender age, and he orders that, until the ardor of
the passions shall be tempered by advancing years, no vows shall be
administered. The minimum age for taking the veil is fixed at forty
years and stringent measures are provided for insuring its
observance. If infringed by order of the parents, or by an orphan
girl of her own free will, one-third of all the possessions of the
offender is confiscated to the state, and the ecclesiastics
officiating at the ceremony are visited with the heavy punishment
of proscription. A woman forced into a nunnery, if her parents die
before she reaches the age of forty, is declared to be free to
leave it and to marry, nor can she be dis inherited thereafter. 216 Fruitless as
this well-intentioned effort proved, it is highly suggestive as to
the wrongs which were perpetrated under the name of religion, the
stern efforts felt to be requisite for their prevention, and the
power exercised to annul the vows.





In the East, the tendency was to give a more rigid and unalterable
character to the vows, nor is it difficult to understand the cause.
Both church and state began to feel the necessity of reducing to
subjection under some competent authority the vast hordes of idle
and ignorant men who had embraced monastic life. In the West,
monachism was as yet in its infancy, and was to be stimulated
rather than to be dreaded, but it was far otherwise in the East,
where the influence of the ascetic ideas of India was much more
direct and immediate. The examples of Antony and Pachomius had
brought them innumerable followers. The solitudes of the deserts
had become peopled with vast communities, and as the contagion
spread, monasteries arose everywhere and were rapidly filled and
enlarged. 217 The blindly bigoted and the turbulently
ambitious found a place among those whose only aim was retirement
and peace; while the authority wielded by the superior of each
establishment, through the blind obedience claimed under monastic
vows, gave him a degree of power which rendered him not only
important but dangerous. The monks thus became in time a body of no
little weight which it behooved the church to thoroughly control,
as it might become efficient for good or evil. By encouraging and
directing it, she gained an instrument of incalculable force,
morally and physically, to consolidate her authority and extend her
influence. How that influence was used, and how the monks became at
times a terror even to the state is written broadly on the history
of the age. Even early in the fifth century the hordes of savage
Nitrian cenobites were the janizaries of the fiery Cyril, with
which he lorded it over the city of Alexandria, and almost openly
bade defiance to the imperial authority. The tumult in which
Orestes nearly lost his life, the banishment of the Jews, and the
shocking catastrophe of Hypatia show how dangerous an element to
society they were even then, when under the guidance of an able
 and unscrupulous
leader. 218 So the prominent part taken by the monks
in the deplorable Nestorian and Eutychian controversies, the
example of the Abbot Barsumas at the Robber Synod in Ephesus, the
exploits of Theodosius of Jerusalem and Peter of Antioch, who drove
out their bishops and usurped the episcopal chairs, the career of
Eutyches himself, the bloodthirsty rabble of monks who controlled
the synod of Ephesus and endeavored to overawe that of Chalcedon,
and, in the succeeding century, the insurrections against the
Emperor Anastasius which were largely attributed to their
efforts—all these were warnings not lightly to be neglected. The
monks, in fact, were fast becoming not only disagreeable but even
dangerous to the civil power; their organization and obedience to
their leaders gave them strength to seriously threaten the
influence even of the hierarchy, and the effort to keep them
strictly under subjection and within their convent walls became
necessary to the peace of both church and state.



At the council of Chalcedon, in 451, the hierarchy had their
revenge for the insults which they had suffered two years before in
the Robber Synod. A large portion of the monks, infected with
Eutychianism, came into direct antagonism with the bishops, whom
they defied. With the aid of the civil power, the bishops
triumphed, and endeavored to put an end for the future to monastic
insubordination, by placing the monasteries under the direct
control and supervision of the secular prelates. A series of canons
was adopted which declared that monks and nuns were not at liberty
to marry; but while excommunication was the punishment provided for
the offence, power was given to the bishops to extend mercy to the
offenders. At the suggestion of the Emperor Marcian, the council
deplored the turbulence of the monks who, leaving their
monasteries, stirred up confusion everywhere, and it commanded them
to devote themselves solely to prayer and fasting in the spot which
they had chosen as a retreat from the world. It forbade them to
abandon the holy life to which they had devoted themselves, and
pronounced the dread sentence of the anathema on the renegades who
refused to return and  undergo due penance. No monastery was to be founded
without the license of the bishop of the locality, and he alone
could give permission to a monk to leave it for any purpose.
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This legislation was well adapted to the end in view, but the evil
was too deep-seated and too powerful to be thus easily eradicated.
Finding the church unable to enforce a remedy, the civil power was
compelled to intervene. As early as 390 Theodosius the Great had
ordered the monks to confine themselves strictly to deserts and
solitudes. 220 Two years later he repealed this law and
allowed them to enter the cities. 221 This laxity was
abused, and in 466 the Emperors Leo and Anthemius issued an edict
forbidding for the future all monks to go beyond the walls of their
monasteries on any pretext, except the apocrisarii, or legal
officers, on legitimate business alone, and these were strictly
enjoined not to engage in religious disputes, not to stir up the
people, and not to preside over assemblages of any nature. 222



History shows us how little obedience this also received, nor is it
probable that much more attention was paid to the imperial rescript
when, in 532, Justinian confirmed the legislation of his
predecessors, and added provisions forbidding those who had once
taken the vows from returning to the world under penalty of being
handed over to the curia of their municipality, with
confiscation of their property, and personal punishment if
penniless. 223 Had the effort then been successful, he
would not have been under the necessity of renewing it in 535 by a
law making over to the monastery, by way of satisfaction to God,
the property of any monk presuming to abandon a life of religion
and returning to the cares of the world. 224 The prevalent
laxity of manners is further shown by another provision according
to which the monk who received orders was not allowed to marry,
even if he entered grades in which marriage was permitted to the
secular clergy, the penalty for taking a wife or a concubine being
degradation and dismissal, with incapacity for serving the state.
225 Ten years later, further legislation was
found necessary, and at length the final expedient was hit upon, by
which the apostate  monk was handed over to the bishop to be placed in
a monastery, from which if he escaped again he was delivered to the
secular tribunal as incorrigible. 226 The trouble was
apparently incurable. Three hundred and fifty years later, Leo the
Philosopher deplores it, and orders all recalcitrant monks to be
returned to their convents as often as they may escape. As for the
morals of monastic life, it may be sufficient to refer to the
regulation of St. Theodore Studita, in the ninth century,
prohibiting the entrance of even female animals. 227





Thus gradually the irrevocable nature of monastic vows became
established in the East, more from reasons of state than from
ecclesiastical considerations. In the West, matters were longer in
reaching a settlement, and the causes operating were somewhat
different. Monachism there had not become a terror to the civil
power, and its management was left to the church; yet, if its
influence was insufficient to excite tumults and seditions, it was
none the less disorganized, and its disorders were a disgrace to
those on whom rested the responsibility.
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